

JEFFERSON COUNTY PURCHASING DEPARTMENT

Deborah L. Clark, Purchasing Agent

1149 Pearl Street, Beaumont, TX 77701 409-835-8593 Fax 409-835-8456

LEGAL NOTICE Advertisement for Invitation for Bids

February 16, 2010

Notice is hereby given that sealed bids will be accepted by the Jefferson County Purchasing Department for IFB 10-009/KJS Term Contract for Law Enforcement Equipment and Uniforms for Jefferson County. Specifications for this project may be obtained from the website, http://www.co.jefferson.tx.us, or by calling 409-835-8593.

Bids are to be addressed to the Purchasing Agent with the bid number and name marked on the outside of the envelope. Bidders shall forward an original and two (2) copies of their bid to the address shown below. Late bids will be rejected as non-responsive. Bids will be publicly opened and read aloud in the Jefferson County Commissioners' Courtroom at the time and date below. Bidders are invited to attend the sealed bid opening.

BID NAME: Term Contract for Law Enforcement Equipment and

Uniforms for Jefferson County

BID NO: IFB 10-009/KJS

DUE DATE/TIME: 11:00 AM, March 15, 2010

MAIL OR DELIVER TO: Jefferson County Purchasing Department

1149 Pearl Street, 1st Floor Beaumont, Texas 77701

Any questions relating to these requirements should be directed to Karen J. Smith, MBA, Assistant Purchasing Agent at 409-835-8593.

All interested firms are invited to submit a bid in accordance with the terms and conditions stated in this bid.

RESPONDENTS ARE STRONGLY ENCOURAGED TO CAREFULLY READ THE ENTIRE INVITATION.

Deborah L. Clark

Deborah Cloock

Deborah L. Clark
Purchasing Agent
Jefferson County, Texas

Publish: Beaumont Enterprise – February 23 & March 2, 2010

Port Arthur News – February 23 & March 2, 2010

IFB 10-009/KJS

TERM CONTRACT FOR LAW ENFORCEMENT EQUIPMENT AND UNIFORMS FOR JEFFERSON COUNTY BIDS DUE: 11:00 AM, MARCH 15, 2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

F	Page
Table of Contents	. 1
Instructions to Bidders	. 2
General Conditions of Bidding and Terms of Contract	. 5
Special Requirements/Instructions	. 12
Minimum Specifications	. 15
Bid Submittal Checklist	. 65
Offer and Acceptance Form	. 66
Acceptance of Offer Form	. 67
Bid Form	. 68
Vendor References	. 69
Signature Page	. 71
Conflict of Interest Questionnaire	. 72
Good Faith Effort Determination Checklist	. 74
Notice of Intent	. 75
HUB Subcontracting Participation Declaration Form	. 76
Residence Certification/Tax Form	. 80
Bid Affidavit	. 81

Instructions to Bidders

1. Bid Submission

Bids must be submitted in complete original form by mail or messenger to the following address:

Jefferson County Purchasing Department 1149 Pearl Street, First Floor Beaumont, TX 77701

Bids will be accepted at the above address until the time and date specified herein, and immediately after will be publicly opened and read aloud.

All bids shall be tightly sealed in an opaque envelope and **plainly marked with the Invitation for Bid number**, due date, and the bidder's name and address.

Late bids will not be accepted and will be returned unopened to the bidder.

All bids submitted in response to this invitation shall become the property of Jefferson County and will be a matter of public record available for review.

2. Preparation of Bids

The bid shall be legibly printed in ink or typed.

If a unit price or extension already entered is to be altered, it shall be crossed out and initialed in ink by the bidder.

The bid shall be legally signed and shall include the complete address of the bidder.

Jefferson County is exempt from Federal and State Sales Taxes, and such taxes shall not be included in bid prices.

3. Signatures

All bids, notifications, claims, and statements must be signed by an individual authorized to bind the bidder. The individual signing certifies, under penalty of perjury, that he or she has the legal authorization to bind the bidder.

4. Rejection or Withdrawal

Submission of additional terms, conditions or agreements with the bid document are grounds for deeming a bid non-responsive and may result in bid rejection. Jefferson County reserves the right to reject any and all bids and to waive any informalities and minor irregularities or defects in bids. Bids may be withdrawn in person by a bidder or authorized representative, provided their identity is made known and a receipt is signed for the bid, but only if the withdrawal is made prior to the time set for receipt of bids. Bids are an irrevocable offer and may not be withdrawn within 90 days after opening date.

5. Award

The bid will be awarded to the responsible, responsive bidder(s) whose bid, conforming to the solicitation, will be most advantageous to Jefferson County – price and other factors considered. Unless otherwise specified in this IFB, Jefferson County reserves the right to accept a bid in whole or in part, and to award by item or by group, whichever is deemed to be in the best interest of Jefferson County. Any bidder who is in default to Jefferson County at the time of submittal of the bid shall have that bid rejected. Jefferson County reserves the right to clarify any contractual terms with the concurrence of the Contractor; however, any substantial nonconformity in the offer, as determined by Jefferson County, shall be deemed non-responsive and the offer rejected.

In evaluating bids, Jefferson County shall consider the qualifications of the bidders, and, where applicable, operating costs, delivery time, maintenance requirements, performance data, and guarantees of materials and equipment. In addition, Jefferson County may conduct such investi-

gation as it deems necessary to assist in the evaluation of a bid and to establish the responsibility, qualifications, and financial ability of the bidders to fulfill the contract.

Jefferson County reserves the right to award this contract on the basis of **lowest and best bid** in accordance with the laws of the State of Texas, to waive any formality or irregularity, to make awards to more than one offeror, and/or to reject any or all bids. In the event the lowest dollar offeror meeting specifications is not a awarded a contract, Offeror may appear before the Commissioners' Court and present evidence concerning Offeror responsibility after officially notifying the Office of the Purchasing Agent of Offeror's intent to appear.

6. Contract

A response to an IFB is an offer to contract with Jefferson County based upon the terms, conditions, and specifications contained in the IFB. Bids do not become contracts unless and until they are executed by Jefferson County, eliminating a formal signing of a separate contract. For that reason, all of the terms and conditions of the contract are contained in the IFB, unless any of the terms and conditions is modified by an IFB Amendment, a Contract Amendment, or by mutually agreed terms and conditions in the contract documents.

7. Waiver of Subrogation

Bidder and bidder's insurance carrier waive any and all rights whatsoever with regard to subrogation against Jefferson County as an indirect party to any suit arising out of personal or property damages resulting from bidder's performance under this agreement.

8. Fiscal Funding

A multi-year contract (if requested by the specifications) continuing as a result of an extension option, must include fiscal funding out. If, for any reason, funds are not appropriated to continue the contract, said contract shall become null and void.

9. Bid Results

Bid results are not provided in response to telephone inquiries. A preliminary tabulation of bids received will be posted on the Purchasing web page (http://co.jefferson.tx.us/ purchasing/main.htm) as soon as possible following bid opening. A final tabulation will be posted following bid award, and will also be available for review in the Purchasing Department.

10. Changes and Addenda to Bid Documents

Each change or addendum issued in relation to this IFB document will be on file in the Office of the Purchasing Agent. In addition, to the extent possible, copies will be mailed to each person registered as having received a set of bid documents. It shall be the bidder's responsibility to make inquiry as to change or addenda issued. All such changes or addenda shall become part of the contract and all bidders shall be bound by such addenda. Information on all changes or addenda issued will be available at the Office of the County Purchasing Agent.

11. Specifications

Unless otherwise stated by the bidder, the bid will be considered as being in accordance with Jefferson County's applicable standard specifications, and any special specifications outlined in the bid document. References to a particular trade name, manufacturer's catalogue, or model number are made for descriptive purposes to guide the bidder in interpreting the requirements of Jefferson County, and should not be construed as excluding bids on other types of materials, equipment, and supplies. However, the bidder, if awarded a contract, will be required to furnish the particular item referred to in the specifications or description unless departure or substitution is clearly noted and described in the bid. Jefferson County reserves the right to determine if equipment/ product being bid is an acceptable alternate. All goods shall be new unless otherwise so stated in the bid. Any unsolicited alternate bid, or any changes, insertions, or omissions to the terms and conditions, specifications, or any other requirements of the bid, may be considered non-responsive.

12. Delivery

Bids shall include all charges for delivery, packing, crating, containers, etc. Unless otherwise stated by the bidder, prices bid will be considered as being based on F.O.B. delivered, freight included.

13. Interpretation of Bid and/or Contract Documents

All inquiries shall be made within a reasonable time prior to the date and time fixed for the bid opening, in order that a written response in the form of an addendum, if required, can be processed before the bids are opened. Inquiries received that are not made in a timely fashion may or may not be considered.

14. Currency

Prices calculated by the bidder shall be stated in U.S. dollars.

15. Pricing

Prices shall be stated in units of quantity specified in the bid documents. In case of discrepancy in computing the amount of the bid, the unit price shall govern.

16. Notice to Proceed/Purchase Order

The successful bidder may not commence work under this contract until authorized to do so by the Purchasing Agent.

17. Certification

By signing the offer section of the Offer and Acceptance page, bidder certifies:

- The submission of the offer did not involve collusion or other anti-competitive practices.
- The bidder has not given, offered to give, nor intends to give at any time hereafter, any economic opportunity, future employment, gift, loan, gratuity, special discount, trip, favor, or service to any public servant in connection with the submitted offer.
- The bidder hereby certifies that the individual signing the bid is an authorized agent for the bidder and has the authority to bind the bidder to the contract.

18. Definitions

"County" - Jefferson County, Texas.

"Contractor" - The bidder whose proposal is accepted by Jefferson County.

19. Minority-Women Business Enterprise Participation

It is the desire of Jefferson County to increase the participation of Minority (MBE) and womenowned (WBE) businesses in its contracting and procurement programs. While the County does not have any preference or set aside programs in place, it is committed to a policy of equitable participation for these firms.

GENERAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF BIDDING AND TERMS OF CONTRACT

By execution of this document, the vendor accepts all general and special conditions of the contract as outlined below and in the specifications and plans.

1. Bidding

1.1 Bids

All bids must be submitted on the bid form furnished in this package.

1.2 Authorized Signatures

The bid must be executed personally by the vendor, duly authorized partner of the partnership, or duly authorized officer of the corporation. If executed by an agent, a power of attorney or other evidence of authority to act on behalf of the vendor shall accompany the bid to become a valid bid.

1.3 Late Bids

Bids must be in the office of the Jefferson County Purchasing Agent before or at the specified time and date bids are due. Bids received after the submission deadline shall be rejected as non-responsive and returned unopened.

1.4 Withdrawal of Bids Prior to Bid Opening

A bid may be withdrawn before the opening date by submitting a written request to the Purchasing Agent. If time allows the bidder may submit a new bid. Bidder assumes full responsibility for submitting a new bid before or at the specified time and date bids are due. Jefferson County reserves the right to withdraw a request for bids before the opening date.

1.5 Withdrawal of Bids After Bid Opening

Bidder agrees that its offer may not be withdrawn or cancelled by the vendor for a period of ninety (90) days following the date and time designated for the receipt of bids unless otherwise stated in the bid and/or specifications.

1.6 Bid Amounts

Bids shall show net prices, extensions where applicable and net total. In case of conflict between unit price and extension, the unit price will govern. Any ambiguity in the bid as a result of omission, error, unintelligible or illegible wording shall be interpreted in the favor of Jefferson County.

1.7 Exceptions and/or Substitutions

All bids meeting the intent of the specifications and plans will be considered for award. Vendors taking exception to the specifications and plans, or offering substitutions, shall state these exceptions in the section provided. If bid is made on an article other than the one specified, which a bid-der considers comparable, the name and grade of said article must be specified in the bid and sufficient specifications and descriptive data must accompany same to permit thorough evaluation. The absence of stated exceptions and/or substitutions shall indicate that the vendor has not taken any exceptions to the specifications and shall be responsible to perform in strict accordance with the specifications. As a matter of practice, Jefferson County rejects exception(s) and /or substitutions as non-responsive but reserves the right to accept any and/or all of the exception(s) and/or substitution(s) deemed to be in the best interest of Jefferson County.

1.8 Alternates

The Invitation for Bid and/or specifications may expressly allow bidder to submit an alternate bid. Presence of such an offer shall not be considered an indication of non-responsiveness.

1.9 Descriptions

Unless otherwise specified, any reference to make, manufacturer and/or model used in the bid specifications is merely descriptive and not restrictive, and is used only to indicate type, style, or quality of material desired.

1.10 Bid Alterations

Bids cannot be altered or amended after submission deadline. Any interlineations, alterations, or erasures made before opening time must be initialed by the signer of the bid, guaranteeing authenticity.

1.11 Tax Exempt Status

Jefferson County is exempt from federal excise tax and state sales tax. Unless the bid form or specifications specifically indicate otherwise, the bid price must be net, exclusive of above-mentioned taxes and will be so construed. Therefore, the bid price shall not include taxes.

1.12 Quantities

Quantities indicated are estimated quantities only and are not a commitment to buy. Approximate usage does not constitute an order, but only implies the probable quantity that will be used. Commodities will be ordered on an as-needed basis. Bidder is responsible for accurate final counts.

1.13 Bid Award

Award of contract shall be made to the most responsible, responsive bidder, whose offer is determined to be the best value, taking into consideration the relative importance of price. Jefferson County reserves the right to be the sole judge as to whether items bid will serve the purpose intended. Jefferson County reserves the right to accept or reject in part or in whole any bid submitted, and to waive any technicalities or informalities for the best interest of the County. Jefferson County reserves the right to award based upon individual line items, sections or total bid.

1.14 Silence of Specifications for Complete Units

All materials, equipment and/or parts that will become a portion of the completed work, including items not specifically stated herein but, necessary to render the service(s) complete and operational per the specifications, are to be included in the bid price. Vendor may be required to furnish evidence that the service, as bid, will meet or exceed these requirements.

1.15 Addenda

Any interpretations, corrections or changes to the specifications and plans will be made by addenda no later than forty-eight (48) hours prior to the bid opening. Addenda will be distributed to all known recipients of bid documents. Vendors shall acknowledge receipt of all addenda with submission of bid.

1.16 General Bid Bond/Surety Requirements

Failure to furnish bid bond/surety, if requested, will result in bid being declared non-responsive. Non-responsive bids will not be considered for award.

1.17 General Insurance Requirements

Failure to furnish Affidavit of Insurance, if required in these specifications, will result in bid being declared non-responsive. Non-responsive bids will not be considered for award.

1.18 Responsiveness

A responsive bid shall substantially conform to the requirements of this Invitation to Bid and/or specifications contained herein. Bidders who substitute any other terms, conditions, specifications and/or requirements or who qualify their bids in such a manner as to nullify or limit their liability to the contracting entity shall have their bids deemed non-responsive. Also, bids containing any clause that would limit contracting authority shall be considered non-responsive. Examples of non-responsive bids include but shall not be limited to: a) bids that fail to conform to required delivery

schedules as set forth in the bid request; b) bids with prices qualified in such a manner that the bid price cannot be determined, such as with vague wording that may include "price in effect at the time of delivery," and c) bids made contingent upon award of other bids currently under consideration.

1.19 Responsible Standing of Bidder

To be considered for award, bidder must at least: have the ability to obtain adequate financial resources, be able to comply with required or proposed delivery/completion schedule, have a satisfactory record of performance; have a satisfactory record of integrity and ethics, and be otherwise qualified and eligible to receive award.

1.20 Proprietary Data

Bidder may, by written request, indicate as confidential any portion(s) of a bid that contain proprietary information, including manufacturing and/or design processes exclusive to the vendor. Jefferson County will protect from public disclosure such portions of a bid, unless directed otherwise by legal authority, including existing Open Records Acts.

1.21 Public Bid Opening

Bidders are invited to be present at the opening of bids. After the official opening of bids, a period of not less than one week is necessary to evaluate bids. The amount of time necessary for bid evaluation may vary and is determined solely by the County. Following the bid evaluation, all bids submitted are available for public review.

2. Performance

2.1 Design, Strength, and Quality

Design, strength, and quality of materials and workmanship must conform to the highest standards of manufacturing and engineering practices. The apparent silence of specifications and/or plans as to any detailed description concerning any point shall be regarded as meaning that only the best commercial practices are to prevail. All interpretations of these specifications and/or plans shall be made on the basis of this statement.

2.2 Age and Manufacture

All tangible goods being bid must be new and unused, unless otherwise specified, in first-class condition, of current manufacture, and furnished ready to use. All items not specifically mentioned that are required for a complete unit shall be furnished.

2.3 Delivery Location

All deliveries will be made to the address(es) specified on the purchase order during normal working hours of 8:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m., Monday through Friday, unless otherwise authorized by the Purchasing Agent or designee.

2.4 Delivery Schedule

Delivery time may be an important consideration in the evaluation of best value. The maximum number of days necessary for delivery ARO shall be stated in the space, if provided, on the bid form.

2.5 Delivery Charges

All delivery and freight charges, F.O.B. destination shown on Jefferson County purchase order, as necessary to perform contract are to be included in the bid price.

2.6 Installation Charges

All charges for assembly, installation and set-up shall be included in the bid price. Unless otherwise stated, assembly, installation and set-up will be required.

2.7 Operating Instructions and Training

Clear and concise operating instructions and descriptive literature will be provided in English, if requested. On-site detailed training in the safe and efficient use and general maintenance of item(s) purchased shall be provided as needed at the request of Jefferson County. Instructions and training shall be at no additional cost to the County.

2.8 Storage

Bidder agrees to provide storage of custom ordered materials, if requested, for up to thirty (30) calendar days.

2.9 Compliance with Federal, State, County, and Local Laws

Bids must comply with all federal, state, county and local laws, including, but not limited to, all applicable standard safety, emission, and noise control requirements. Any vehicles or equipment shall contain all standard safety, emission, and noise control requirements required for the types and sizes of equipment at the time of their manufacture. The contractor agrees, during the performance of work or service, to comply with all applicable codes and ordinances of Jefferson County or the State of Texas as they may apply, as these laws may now read, or as they may hereafter be changed or amended.

2.10 OSHA

The bidder will certify all equipment complies with all regulations and conditions stipulated under the Williams-Steiger Occuaptional Safety and Health Act of 1971, as amended. The successful bidder will further certify that all items furnished under this project will conform and comply with federal and State of Texas OSHA standards. The successful bidder will agree to indemnify and hold harmless Jefferson County for any and all damages that may be assessed against the County.

2.11 Patents and Copyrights

The successful vendor agrees to protect the County from claims involving infringements of patents and/or copyrights.

2.12 Samples, Demonstrations and Testing

At Jefferson County's request and direction, bidder shall provide product samples and/or testing of items bid to ensure compliance with specifications. Samples, demonstrations and/or testing may be requested at any point prior to or following bid award. Samples, demonstrations and/or testing may be requested upon delivery and/or any point during the term of resulting contract. All samples (including return thereof), demonstrations, and/or testing shall be at the expense of the bid-der/vendor.

2.13 Acceptability

All articles enumerated in the bid shall be subject to inspection by an officer designated for that purpose by Jefferson County. If found inferior to the quality called for, or not equal in value to the specifications, deficient in workmanship or otherwise, this fact shall be certified to the Purchasing Agent, who shall have the right to reject the whole or any part of the same. Items and/or work determined to be contrary to specifications must be replaced at the vendor's expense. Inferior items not retrieved by the vendor within thirty (30) calendar days, or an otherwise agreed upon time, shall become the property of the County. If disposal of such items warrants an expense, an amount equal to the disposal expense will be deducted from amounts payable to the vendor.

2.14 Maintenance

Maintenance required for equipment bid should be available in Jefferson County by a manufacturer authorized maintenance facility. Cost for this service shall be shown on the bid sheet as requested or on a separate sheet, as required. If Jefferson County opts to include maintenance, it shall be so stated in the purchase order and said cost will be included. Service will commence only upon expiration of applicable warranties and should be priced accordingly.

2.15 Material Safety Data Sheets

Under the "Hazardous Communications Act," common known as the "Texas Right to Know Act," a bidder must provide the user department, with each delivery, material safety data sheets which are applicable to hazardous substances defined in the Act. Failure of the bidder to furnish this documentation, will be cause to reject any bid applying thereto.

2.16 Evaluation

Evaluation shall be used as a determinant as to which services are the most efficient and/or most economical for the County. It shall be based on all factors having a bearing on price and performance of the items in the user environment. All bids are subject to tabulation by the Jefferson County Purchasing Department and recommendation to Jefferson County Commissioners' Court. Compliance with all bid requirements and needs of the using department are considered in evaluating bids. Pricing is **not** the only criteria for making a recommendation. The Jefferson County Purchasing Department reserves to right to contact any bidder, at any time, to clarify, verify or requirement information with regard to this bid.

3. Purchase Orders and Payment

3.1 Purchase Orders

A purchase order(s) shall be generated by the Jefferson County Purchasing Agent to the successful vendor. The purchase order number must appear on all itemized invoices and packing slips. The County will not be held responsible for any work orders placed and/or performed without a valid current purchase order number. Payment will be made for all services rendered and accepted by the contract administrator for which a valid invoice has been received.

3.2 Invoices

All invoices shall reference the Purchase Order number. Invoices shall reference the bid item number or a detailed description for each item invoiced. If an item purchased and itemized on the invoice does not correspond to an item in any of the categories awarded to the vendor, invoice shall reference the item as "N/C" to indicate that it is a non-contract item. This requirement is to assist the County in verifying contract pricing on all invoices. Payment will be made under terms of net thirty (30) days unless otherwise agreed upon by seller and the purchasing department.

3.3 Prompt Payment

In accordance with the State of Texas Prompt Payment Act, Article 601f V.T.C.S., payment will be made after receive and acceptance by the County of the merchandise ordered and of a valid invoice. Successful bidder(s) is required to pay subcontractors within ten (10) days after the successful bidder receives payment from the County.

3.4 Funding

Jefferson County is operated and funded on an October 1 to September 30 basis; accordingly, the County reserves the right to terminate, without liability to the County, any contract for which funding is not available.

4. Contract

4.1 Contract Definition

The General Conditions of Bidding and Terms of Contract, Specifications, Plans, Bidding Forms, Addenda, and any other documents made a part of this bid shall constitute the complete bid. This bid, when duly accepted by Jefferson County, shall constitute a contract equally binding between the successful bidder and Jefferson County.

4.2 Contract Agreement

Once a contract is awarded, the unit prices offered by the successful bidder shall remain firm for the term of the contract. Contract shall commence on date of award and continue with an option for up to a four (4) year period.

4.3 Change Order

No different or additional terms will become part of this contract with the exception of a change order. No oral statement of any person shall modify or otherwise change, or affect the terms, conditions or specifications stated in the resulting contract. All change orders to the contract will be made in writing and at the discretion and approval of Jefferson County. No change order will be binding unless signed by an authorized representative of the County and the vendor.

4.4 Price Re-determination

A price re-determination may be considered by Jefferson County only at the twelve (12) month and twenty-four (24) month anniversary dates of the contract. All requests for price re-determination shall be in written form. Cause for such request, i.e., manufacturer's direct cost, postage rates, Railroad Commission rates, Federal/State minimum wage law, Federal/State unemployment taxes, F.I.C.A, Insurance Coverage Rates, etc., shall be substantiated in writing by the source of the cost increase. The bidder's past experience of honoring contracts at the bid price will be an important consideration in the evaluation of the lowest and best bid. Jefferson County reserves the right to accept or reject any/all requests for price re-determination as it deems to be in the best interest of the County.

4.5 Termination

Jefferson County reserves the right to terminate the contract for default if the bidder breached any of the terms therein, including warranties of bidder or if the bidder become insolvent or commits acts of bankruptcy. Such right of termination is in addition to and not in lieu of any other remedies which Jefferson County may have in law or equity. Default may be construed as, but not limited to, failure to deliver the proper goods and/or service within the proper amount of time, and/or to properly perform any and all services required to Jefferson County's satisfaction and/or to meet all other obligations and requirements. Contracts may be terminated without cause upon thirty (30) days' written notice to either party unless otherwise specified. Jefferson County reserves the right to award canceled contract to the next lowest bidder. Bidder, in submitting this bid, agrees that Jefferson County shall not be liable to prosecution for damages in the event that the County declares the bidder in default.

4.6 Conflict of Interest

Employees of the County are not permitted to maintain financial interest in, or receive payment, directly or indirectly, borrow from, lend to, invest in, or engage in any substantial financial transaction with any individual, organization, supplier, or subcontractor who does business with the County without disclosure.

When conflict of interest is discovered, it shall be grounds for termination of contract.

4.7 Injuries or Damages Resulting from Negligence

Successful vendor shall defend, indemnify and save harmless Jefferson County and all its officers, agents and employees from all suits, actions, or other claims of any character, name and description brought for or on account of any injuries or damages received or sustained by any person, persons, or property on account of any negligent act or fault of the successful vendor, or of any agent, employee, subcontractor or supplier in the execution of, or performance under, any contract which may result from bid award. Successful vendor shall pay any judgment with cost which may be obtained against Jefferson County growing out of such injury or damages.

4.8 Interest by Public Officials

No public official shall have interest in this contract, in accordance with Texas Local Government Code.

4.9 Warranty

The successful vendor shall warrant that all materials utilized in the performance of this contract shall conform to the proposed specifications and/or all warranties as stated in the Uniform Commercial Code and be free from all defects in material, workmanship and title.

4.10 Uniform Commercial Code

The successful vendor and Jefferson County agree that both parties have all rights, duties, and remedies available as stated in the Uniform Commercial Code.

4.11 Venue

This agreement will be governed and construed according to the laws of the State of Texas. This agreement is performable in the County of Jefferson, Texas.

4.12 Sale, Assignment, or Transfer of Contract

The successful vendor shall not sell, assign, transfer or convey this contract, in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of Jefferson County.

4.12 Silence of Specifications

The apparent silence of these specifications as to any detailed description concerning any point, shall be regarded as meaning that only the best commercial practices are to prevail. All interpretations of these specifications shall be made on the basis of this statement.

SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS/INSTRUCTIONS

The following requirements and instructions supersede General Requirements where applicable.

1. Bid Requirement

Each bidder should submit as a bid this entire IFB, completed where necessary, for example, the IFB cover sheet, the Price Sheets, etc. Use an opaque envelope, **clearly indicating on the outside the Job Number, Job Description,** and marked "SEALED BID". Jefferson County shall not be responsible for any effort or cost expended in the preparation of a response to this IFB. All protests should be coordinated through the Purchasing Office prior to award recommendation to Commissioners' Court.

2. Multiple Vendor Award

Jefferson County reserves the right to award this contract to more than one vendor at the County's discretion.

3. Delivery

If delivery is required, all items must be packaged so as to be protected from damage during shipping and handling. Any item(s) damaged in shipping must be replaced in kind, or repaired, by the contractor, at the discretion of, and at no additional charge to, Jefferson County.

4. Payment

Jefferson County will pay original invoices that clearly itemize the goods and/or services provided as to quantity, part number, description, price, applicable discount (if any), labor charges showing time differential, if applicable and if previously agreed to, and delivery, installation, and set-up costs, if applicable and if previously agreed to. Only charges as stated on the Bid Form(s) submitted as a part of the bid will be considered.

Invoices must indicate Jefferson County as applicable, the address to which the product(s) and/or service(s) were delivered, and the applicable purchase order number. Invoices will be matched to delivery tickets prior to payment; therefore, all delivery tickets should have an accurate description of the product(s) and/or service(s).

5. Usage Reports

Jefferson County reserves the right to request, and receive at no additional cost, up to two (2) times during the contract period, a usage report detailing the products and/or services furnished to date under a contract resulting from this IFB. The reports must be furnished no later than five (5) working days after written request and itemize all purchases to date by Jefferson County department, description of each item purchased, including manufacturer, quantity of each item purchased, per unit and extended price of each item purchased, and total amount and price of all items purchased.

6. Insurance

The contractor shall, at all times during the term of this contract, maintain insurance coverages with not less than the type and requirements shown below. Such insurance is to be provided at the sole cost of the contractor. These requirements do not establish limits of the contractor's liability.

All policies of insurance shall waive all rights of subrogation against the County, its officers, employees and agents.

Contractor shall furnish Jefferson County with Certificate of Insurance naming Jefferson County as additional insured.

All insurance must be written by an insurer licensed to conduct business in the State of Texas.

Minimum Insurance Requirements

Public Liability \$300,000.00
Property Damage \$300,000.00
Bodily Injury \$300,000.00
Excess Liability \$1,000,000.00
Workers' Compensation Statutory Coverage (see attached)

7. Workers' Compensation Insurance

7.1 Definitions:

- 7.1.1 Certificate of coverage ("Certificate") A copy of a certificate of insurance, a certificate of authority to self-insure issued by the commission, or a coverage agreement, TWCC-81, TWCC-82, TWCC-83, or TWCC-84 showing statutory workers' compensation insurance coverage for the person's or entity's employees providing services on a project, for the duration of the project.
- 7.1.2 **Duration of the project** Includes the time from the beginning of the work on the project until the contractor's/person's work on the project has been completed and accepted by the governmental entity.
- 7.1.3 Persons providing services on the project ("subcontractor") in article 406.096 Includes all persons or entities performing all or part of the services under the contractor has undertaken to perform on the project, regardless of whether that person contracted directly with the contractor and regardless of whether that person has employees. This includes, without limitation, independent contractors, subcontractor, leasing companies, motor carriers, owner-operators, employees of any such entity, or employees of any entity which furnishes persons to provide services on the project. "Services" includes, without limitation, providing, hauling or delivering equipment or materials, or providing labor, transportation, or other service related to a project. "Services" does not include activities unrelated to the project, such as food/beverage vendors, office supply deliveries, and delivery of portable toilets.
- 7.2 The Contractor shall provide coverage, based on proper reporting of classification code and payroll amounts and filing any coverage agreements, which meets the statutory requirements of Texas Labor Code, Section 401.011(44) for all employees of the contractor providing services on the project, for the duration of the project.
- 7.3 The Contractor must provide a certificate of coverage to the governmental entity prior to being awarded the contract.
- 7.4 If the coverage period shown on the Contractor's current certificate of coverage ends during the duration of the project, the Contractor must, prior to the end of the coverage period, file a new certificate of coverage with the governmental entity showing that coverage has been extended.
- 7.5 The Contractor shall obtain from each person providing services on a project, and provide to the governmental entity:
 - 7.5.1 A certificate of coverage, prior to that person beginning work on the project, so the governmental entity will have on file certificates of coverage showing coverage for all persons providing services on the project; and
 - 7.5.2 No later than seven (7) days after receipt by the Contractor, a new certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate ends during the duration of the project.
- 7.6 The Contractor shall retain all required certificates of coverage for the duration of the project and for one (1) year thereafter.
- 7.7 The Contractor shall notify the governmental entity in writing by certified mail or personal delivery, within ten (10) days after the contractor knew or should have known, of any change that materially affects the provision of coverage of any person providing services on the project.

- 7.8 The Contractor shall post on each project site a notice, in the text, form and manner prescribed by the Texas Workers' Compensation Commission, informing all persons providing services on the project that they are required to be covered, and stating how a person may verify coverage and report lack of coverage.
- 7.9 The Contractor shall contractually require each person with whom it contracts to provide services on a project to:
 - 7.9.1 Provide coverage, based on reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts and filing of any coverage agreements, which meets the statutory requirements of Texas Labor Code, Section 401.011(44) for all its employees providing services on the project, for the duration of the project.
 - 7.9.2 Provide to the Contractor, prior to that person beginning work on the project a certificate of coverage showing that coverage is being provided for all employees of the person providing services on the project, for the duration of the project.
 - 7.9.3 Provide the Contractor, prior to the end of coverage period, a new certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate of coverage ends during the duration of the project.
 - 7.9.4 Obtain from each person with whom it contracts, and provide to the Contractor:
 - 7.9.4.1 A certificate of coverage, prior to the other person beginning work on the project; and
 - 7.9.4.2 the coverage period, if the coverage period shown on the current certificate of a new certificate of coverage showing extension of coverage, prior to the end of coverage ends during the duration of the project.
 - 7.9.5 Retain all required certificates of coverage on file for the duration of the project and for one (1) year thereafter.
 - 7.9.6 Notify the governmental entity in writing by certified mail or personal delivery, within ten (10) days after the person knew or should have known, of any change that materially affects the provision of coverage of any person providing services on the project; and
 - 7.9.7 Contractually require each person with whom it contracts to perform as required by paragraphs I.1. I.7., with the certificates of coverage to be provided to the person for whom they are providing services.
- 7.10 By signing this contract or providing or causing to be provided a certificate of coverage, the Contractor is representing to the governmental entity that all employees of the contractor who will provide services of the project will be covered by workers' compensation coverage for the duration of the project, that the coverage will be based on proper reporting of classification codes and payroll amounts, and that all coverage agreements will be filed with the appropriate insurance carrier or, in the case of a self-insured, with the commission's Division of Self-Insurance Regulation. Providing false or misleading information may subject the contractor to administrative penalties, criminal penalties, civil penalties, or other civil actions.
- 7.11 The Contractor's failure to comply with any of these provisions is a breach of contract by the Contractor which entitles the governmental entity to declare the contract void if the Contractor does not remedy the breach within ten (10) days after receipt of notice of breach from the governmental entity.

MINIMUM SPECIFICATIONS

The following requirements and specifications supersede General Requirements where applicable. Contact Karen J. Smith, MBA, Assistant Purchasing Agent (Phone: 409-835-8593; e-mail ksmith@co.jefferson.tx.us) with any questions or comments. Please reference bid number 10-009/KJS.

Scope

Vendor shall provide law enforcement equipment and uniforms for the Jefferson County Sheriff's Department and the Jefferson County Correctional Facility subject to the terms and conditions stated for an initial period of approximately one year beginning on or about Date of Award, with an option to renew for four additional one-year periods.

Purchase orders will be released to the successful bidder as needed. Occasional small deliveries will be required, and the successful bidder shall be responsible for prompt delivery of any purchase. MINIMUM ORDER BIDS ARE NOT ACCEPTABLE.

Jefferson County shall accept ONE bid form per vendor. Additional bids shall be discarded.

Brand names should be indicated on the bid blank. Bidder shall attach descriptive literature to his bid.

Renewal Option

Jefferson County may consider a renewal option for four (4) additional years based upon the same terms and conditions as the original year. Renewal is subject to approval by Jefferson County Commissioners' Court each period. Once renewal option is exhausted, the contract must be rebid.

Year 2	2010 - 2012
Year 3	2011 - 2013
Year 4	2012 - 2014
Year 5	2013 - 2015

Pricing

Quote unit prices as requested. Prices quoted shall remain firm for one (1) year from date of award. Annual price increases will be considered at the time of renewal. All prices must be typewritten or written legibly in ink.

Samples

When requested, samples shall be furnished free of expense to Jefferson County for approval by user department.

Warranty

One year against workmanship or fabric defects.

Delivery

Delivery shall be made to Jefferson County within 15 days of receipt of order. All delivery and freight charges are to be included in the bid price. Deliver F.O.B. Jefferson County Sheriff's Department with freight prepaid and allowed. Bidder bears freight charges.

Annual Usage

No promise is made or implied concerning quantities to be purchased. Items shall be ordered on an asneeded basis by the County.

Contract

This bid, when properly accepted by Jefferson County Commissioners' Court, shall constitute a contract equally binding between the successful bidder and Jefferson County. No different or additional terms will become a part of this contract.

General Specifications

It is not the intent of Jefferson County to restrict bids, but to establish a quality level. Bidders may offer products of equal quality, but the burden of proof rests with the vendor. Jefferson County shall act as sole judge in determining equality and acceptability of product offered.

Location of Vendor

The successful vendor shall be located in Jefferson County and shall maintain competent personnel necessary to perform any alterations or repairs for the timely issuance of uniforms. The successful vendor shall be required to measure each deputy in order to provide proper uniform fit for odd sizes and/or custom fit.

Stock on Hand

The successful vendor shall shelve standard sizes and some custom sizes for immediate issuance of uniforms.

Code of Conduct

All garments shall be produced in acceptable non-sweatshop working conditions. Verification of working conditions shall be made through a completed Code of Conduct document that shall be made available to Jefferson County. This document shall list the location of the manufacturing companies/facilities and address child labor, wage and benefits, overtime, forced labor, freedom of association, harassment or abuse, health and safety, hours of work, nondiscrimination, and no retaliation guidelines. Noncompliance of this clause is cause for rejection.

1. Male Prestige Advance Trouser – Elbeco Style E474 (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)

Fabric

Cleyn & Tinker A3035 or Burlington 606A 10.5-11 oz., 75% Polyester/25% worsted wool (long-staple), tropical weave with 6-8% engineered stretch for increased comfort and durability. Color: Dark Navy. To assure consistency in shade, the fabric shall be made from top-dyed fibers and not piece-dyed in fabric form.

Style

Shall be on a uniform pattern, having a plain front with quarter top front pockets, a watch pocket, $\frac{7}{8}$ " belt loops, and two back pockets.

Pockets

The quarter top front pocket opening will be a minimum $6\frac{1}{2}$ " and be 6" deep from the bottom of the opening. Pockets shall be stitched, turned, and restitched. There shall be a tandem stitch along the front pocket facing to give additional stability and strength to the pocket. The inside front pocket facing shall be a separate piece of self material finishing no less than $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. The back pockets shall have a minimum opening of 6" and be 6" deep. They shall be made with a Reese PW automatic machine and finished on the outside with an exposed top and bottom cord. The left pocket shall have a tab to button. The watch pocket, located approximately $2\frac{1}{2}$ " to the front of the right seam at the waistband, shall have an approximate opening of 3" and shall be 3" deep. The front pockets and watch pockets shall each have a straight bartack and each back pocket shall be bartacked with a triangular machine.

Pocketing

All pocketing shall be black 65% Polyester/35% Cotton with a minimum thread count of 70 x 48; weight shall be 4.3 oz./sq. yd.

Waistband

Must be of Comfort Stretch 2000 construction for superior comfort and performance. The curtain, attached with a rocap machine, shall be made of black, bias-cut, cotton blended twill and shall have two continuous parallel 3/16" wide silicone bands for shirt retention. The inside of the waistband shall be made from a stretch, breathable non-woven material for support. A $\frac{3}{4}$ " strip of similar breathable stretch material shall be sewn into the waistband along the top for a non-roll edge control. The finished waistband shall be 2" wide and shall be closed with a crush-proof hook and eye, the eye being bartacked for stability. The finished waistband shall be set on and shall be stitched below the lower edge through the outer fabric and the waistband curtain. No alternative waistband will be acceptable.

Inner Fly/Crotch

The right fly and front crotch linings shall be the same fabric and color as the waistband curtain. There shall be a non-woven interlining sewn to the fly to give additional stability and strength to the fly. The right fly lining shall be sewn to the left fly below the zipper and continue centered on the join seam across the inseam and end 1 inch onto the backseam. A separate French fly made of the outer fabric shall be sewn to the inside right fly.

There shall be a triple strength crotch reinforcement to prevent seam failure in the crotch and inseam area. The crotch shall be secured with two rows of stitching. One row shall be on the inside of the trouser, then turned and an additional row shall be sewn on the outside of the trouser.

Belt Loops

There shall be a minimum of five (5) lined belt loops on waist sizes 28, 29, 30, and a minimum of seven (7) lined loops on all sizes over 30. Each loop shall be $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide of double thickness, with stitching on the face size $\frac{3}{8}$ " from each edge. Except for the back loop, which shall be tacked on, all loops shall be sewn into the bottom of the waistband and into the rocap. They shall accommodate a $1\frac{5}{8}$ " belt.

Zipper

The trousers shall be closed with a brass memory lock zipper and have a brass bottom stop at the base of the zipper chain. The straight bartack shall be sewn through from the outside of the garment to the inside at the bottom of the fly. It shall be sewn through the zipper tape, the right and left fly, and the

right fly lining. The right and left fly shall be joined by an additional bartack located below the bottom zipper stop on the inside of the trouser.

Creasing

The front and back creases in the trouser legs must incorporate a permanent modified silicone crease produced by the CreasetTM System.

Seaming

The entire trouser is to be seamed with Polyester core or 100% Polyester spun thread. The seat seam shall be stitched with a tandem needle seat seaming machine.

Striping

Trouser shall have a stripe down the outseam of each leg from the waistband down to be piggybacked $\frac{1}{2}$ " navy on $\frac{3}{4}$ " dark grey.

Labels

The trouser shall have a sewn-in woven label on the left hip pocket bag, containing style name and fabric content. A permanent size label and care instruction label shall be sewn to the woven label. There will be an outside waistband label which shall be marked with lot number, size, fiber content, and cut number.

Finishing and Pressing

All loose threads shall be removed. Trousers must be pressed completely and properly with side seam, inseam, and seat seam pressed open. There shall be a Jetclip attached to the top fly of the finished trouser.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag must be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code must identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist the Sheriff's Department in encoding UPC information.

Finished Dimensions

Size Waist	Seat	Rise	Thigh	Knee
28	38.4	10.4	25.0	18.50
29	39.3	10.5	25.0	18.75
30	40.3	10.6	26.0	19.00
31	41.2	10.8	26.0	19.25
32	42.1	10.9	26.5	19.50
33	43.1	11.0	27.0	19.75
34	44.0	11.1	27.5	20.00
35	45.0	11.3	28.0	20.25
36	45.9	11.4	28.5	20.50
37	46.8	11.5	29.0	20.75
38	47.8	11.6	29.0	21.00
40	49.6	11.9	30.0	21.50
42	51.5	12.1	31.0	22.00
44	53.4	12.4	32.0	22.50
46	55.3	12.6	33.0	23.00
48	57.1	12.9	33.5	23.50

Size Waist	Seat	Rise	Thigh	Knee
50	59.0	13.1	34.5	24.00
52	60.9	13.4	35.5	24.50
54	62.8	13.6	36.0	25.00

2. MALE PRESTIGE ADVANCE LONG SLEEVE SHIRT – ELBECO STYLE E474 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample. Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric. The collar, cuffs, yoke, pockets and flaps shall be top stitched with two rows of stitching.

Fabric

Cleyn & Tinker A3035 or Burlington 606A 10.5-11 oz., 75% Polyester/25% worsted wool (long-staple), tropical weave with 6-8% engineered stretch for increased comfort and durability. Color: Dark Navy. To assure consistency in shade, the fabric shall be made from top-dyed fibers and not piece-dyed in fabric form.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

The shape and style of both leaf and stand shall conform to the TT89 Collar. The points, medium spread, are to be approximately 3" in length. The back of the stand shall measure $1\frac{1}{2}$ ". The stand shall fasten with one button. There shall be one horizontal buttonhole.

The leaf shall be made of three pieces; two pieces of self cloth and one whole Dacron lining, which shall be fused to the top collar. The leaf shall be top stitched with two rows of stitching.

Permanent collar stays shall be secured to the bottom ply. The collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of a compatible Combed Cotton blended poplin fabric for additional comfort.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole. The cuffs shall be $2\frac{7}{8}$ " in width and shall fasten with two buttons. They shall be top stitched with two rows of stitching. They shall be made to accommodate removable metal buttons.

The sleeve opening shall measure $4\frac{7}{8}$ " from top of cuff. The top facing for this opening is to be $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide and the bottom facing to finish about $\frac{1}{2}$ " wide. Button shall be placed on sleeve opening with corresponding buttonhole.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a double needle stitch. The side closing seams shall be secured with a merrow stitch with a safety stitch.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The left front shall have a center facing $1\frac{3}{4}$ " wide, extending from the collar stand to the bottom of the shirt. There shall be four rows of stitching on the center, two on each side. There shall be six vertical buttonholes in the center front. There shall be removable metal button accommodations.

The right front shall have a button stand, $\frac{7}{8}$ " double stitched the full length. There shall be six 20 ligne black melamine buttons securely attached to the button stand, corresponding to the buttonholes in the center front. There shall be removable metal button accommodations.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of cotton blended poplin. The yoke shall be joined to the back of the shirt with two rows of stitching.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish $5\frac{5}{8}$ " wide and 6" long. The pockets shall be set to the shirt with two rows of stitching. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have a $1\frac{1}{2}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{3}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in width at sides. The top stitching and the setting of the flaps shall be done with two rows of stitching. The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a non-functional matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap. Flaps shall be made to accommodate removable metal buttons.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about $\frac{1}{2}$ " from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

There shall be a small buttonhole in the yoke for the insertion of a removable metal button. There shall also be a protective piece sewn under the yoke to protect the wearer from the metal toggle.

The shoulder straps shall be double stitched all around. This double stitch shall be through the shoulder straps only; it is not to catch the shoulder straps to the shirt.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have five permanent military creases, which are to be applied via a pneumatically controlled application of silicon sealant, so as to give permanency to the creases for the life of the garment. There shall be one crease in front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Top center shall be lined with Viltec 504. Flaps and bands shall be 6800 crease and task. Cuffs shall be 37 durapress. Collar shall be 250 denier Dacron.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Labels

Woven label with brand and content shall be sewn in yoke, with size label sewn next to it. Care label shall be sewn in bottom hem.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Neck Size	Chest	Waist	Back Length
14.0	39	34	$32\frac{1}{2}$
14.5	41	36	$32\frac{5}{8}$
15.0	43	38	$32\frac{3}{4}$
15.5	45	40	$32\frac{7}{8}$
16.0	47	42	$33\frac{1}{8}$
16.5	49	44	$33\frac{1}{2}$
17.0	51	46	$33\frac{7}{8}$
17.5	53	49	35
18.0	55	52	35
18.5	57	54	$35\frac{7}{8}$
19.0	59	57	$36\frac{3}{8}$

3. MALE PRESTIGE ADVANCE SHORT SLEEVE SHIRT – ELBECO STYLE 8840 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample. Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent military creases using the CreasetTM method. No substitutes shall be accepted.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric. The collar, yoke, pockets and flaps shall be top stitched with two rows of stitching.

Fabric

Cleyn & Tinker A3035 or Burlington 606A 10.5-11 oz., 75% Polyester/25% worsted wool (long-staple), tropical weave with 6-8% engineered stretch for increased comfort and durability. Color: Dark Navy. To assure consistency in shade, the fabric shall be made from top-dyed fibers and not piece-dyed in fabric form.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

Convertible collar shall be one piece and shall measure $3\frac{1}{4}$ " long at points and $1\frac{5}{8}$ " wide at back. The collar shall be constructed of two plies of basic material and one ply of 250 denier Dacron lining. The collar shall be topstitched with two rows of stitching.

Permanent collar stays shall be secured to the bottom ply. The collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of a compatible Combed Cotton blended poplin fabric for additional comfort.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole and have a 1" hem. These shall be graded in length so as to finish from the shoulder seam as follows:

Size	Finished Length
14 and $14\frac{1}{2}$	9 1 "
15, $15\frac{1}{2}$, and 16	10"
$16\frac{1}{2}$ through $18\frac{1}{2}$	$10\frac{1}{2}$ "
19 through 20	11"

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a double needle stitch. The side closing seams shall be secured with a merrow stitch with a safety stitch.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

Each front shall have a facing 3" in width, extending from the neckline to the bottom of the shirt provided by a turnunder of material. The left front shall also have a lined box pleat $1\frac{3}{4}$ " wide finished, running full length of the shirt with four rows of stitching, two on each side.

The center front shall contain seven vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge, first at neck, second $2\frac{1}{2}$ " down, balance $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart. There shall be removable metal button accommodations.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of cotton blended poplin. The yoke shall be joined to the back of the shirt with two rows of stitching.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish $5\frac{5}{8}$ " wide and 6" long. The pockets shall be set to the shirt with two rows of stitching. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have a $1\frac{1}{2}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{3}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in width at sides. The top stitching and the setting of the flaps shall be done with two rows of stitching. The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a non-functional matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap. Flaps shall be made to accommodate removable metal buttons.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about $\frac{1}{2}$ " from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

There shall be a small buttonhole in the yoke for the insertion of a removable metal button. There shall also be a protective piece sewn under the yoke to protect the wearer from the metal toggle.

The shoulder straps shall be double stitched all around. This double stitch shall be through the shoulder straps only; it is not to catch the shoulder straps to the shirt.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have five permanent military creases, which are to be applied via a pneumatically controlled application of silicon sealant, so as to give permanency to the creases for the life of the garment. There shall be one crease in front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Top center shall be lined with Viltec 504. Flaps shall be 6800 crease and task. Collar shall be 250 denier Dacron.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Labels

Woven label with brand and content shall be sewn in yoke, with size label sewn next to it. Care label shall be sewn in bottom hem.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Chest	Waist	Back Length
39	34	$32\frac{1}{2}$
41	36	$32\frac{5}{8}$
43	38	$32\frac{3}{4}$
45	40	$32\frac{7}{8}$
47	42	$33\frac{1}{8}$
49	44	$33\frac{1}{2}$
51	46	$33\frac{7}{8}$
53	49	35
55	52	35_
	54	$35\frac{7}{8}$
59	57	$36\frac{3}{8}$
	39 41 43 45 47 49 51 53	39 34 41 36 43 38 45 40 47 42 49 44 51 46 53 49 55 52 57 54

4. FEMALE PRESTIGE ADVANCE LONG SLEEVE SHIRT – ELBECO STYLE 9340 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample. Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent military creases using the CreasetTM method. No substitutes shall be accepted.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric. The collar, cuffs, yoke, pockets and flaps shall be top stitched with two rows of stitching.

Fabric

Cleyn & Tinker A3035 or Burlington 606A 10.5-11 oz., 75% Polyester/25% worsted wool (long-staple), tropical weave with 6-8% engineered stretch for increased comfort and durability. Color: Dark Navy. To assure consistency in shade, the fabric shall be made from top-dyed fibers and not piece-dyed in fabric form.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

The shape and style of both leaf and stand shall conform to the TT89 Collar. The points, medium spread, are to be approximately 3" in length. The back of the stand shall measure $1\frac{1}{2}$ ". The stand shall fasten with one button. There shall be one horizontal buttonhole.

The leaf shall be made of three pieces; two pieces of self cloth and one whole Dacron lining, which shall be fused to the top collar. The leaf shall be top stitched with two rows of stitching.

Permanent collar stays shall be secured to the bottom ply. The collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of a compatible Combed Cotton blended poplin fabric for additional comfort.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole. The cuffs are to be $2\frac{5}{8}$ " in width and to fasten with two buttons. They are to be top stitched with two rows of stitching. They shall be made to accommodate metal buttons.

The sleeve opening shall measure $3\frac{7}{8}$ " from top of cuff. The top facing for this opening is to be $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide and the bottom facing to finish about $\frac{1}{2}$ " wide. Button shall be placed on sleeve opening with corresponding buttonhole.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a double needle stitch. The side closing seams shall be secured with a merrow stitch with a safety stitch.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The right front shall have a center facing $1\frac{3}{4}$ " wide, extending from the neckline to the bottom of the shirt. There are to be four rows of stitching on the center, two on each side. There are to be six vertical buttonholes in the center, space $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

The left front shall have a button stand, $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide double stitched the full length. There shall be six 20 ligne black melamine buttons securely attached to the button stand, corresponding to the buttonholes in the center front. There shall be removal metal button accommodations.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of cotton blended poplin. The yoke shall be joined to the back of the shirt with two rows of stitching.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish 5" wide and $5\frac{1}{2}$ " long. The pockets shall be set to the shirt with two rows of stitching. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have a $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{1}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{8}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{8}$ " in width at sides. The top stitching and the setting of the flaps shall be done with two rows of stitching. The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a non-functional matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap. Flaps shall be made to accommodate removable metal buttons.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about $\frac{1}{2}$ " from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

There shall be a small buttonhole in the yoke for the insertion of a removable metal button. There shall also be a protective piece sewn under the yoke to protect the wearer from the metal toggle.

The shoulder straps shall be double stitched all around. This double stitch shall be through the shoulder straps only; it is not to catch the shoulder straps to the shirt.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have five permanent military creases, which are to be applied via a pneumatically controlled application of silicon sealant, so as to give permanency to the creases for the life of the garment. There shall be one crease in each front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Top center shall be lined with Viltec 504. Flaps and bands shall be 6800 crease and task. Cuffs shall be 37 durapress. Collar shall be 250 denier Dacron.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Labels

Woven label with brand and content shall be sewn in yoke, with size label sewn next to it. Care label shall be sewn in bottom hem.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Bust	Waist	Back	Sleeve length
30	37.0	32.0	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{3}{8}$
32	38.0	33.0	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{3}{8}$
34	39.5	34.5	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{3}{8}$
36	41.0	36.0	$29\frac{3}{4}$	$32\frac{1}{2}$
38	42.5	37.5	$30\frac{1}{2}$	$32\frac{1}{2}$
40	43.5	38.5	$30\frac{1}{2}$	$33\frac{1}{2}$
42	45.5	40.5	$30\frac{1}{2}$	33
44	47.5	42.5	$31\frac{1}{4}$	34
46	49.5	44.5	$31\frac{1}{4}$	34
48	51.5	46.5	$31\frac{1}{4}$	$34\frac{1}{2}$

5. FEMALE PRESTIGE ADVANCE SHORT SLEEVE SHIRT – ELBECO STYLE 9840 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample. Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent military creases using the CreasetTM method. No substitutes shall be accepted.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric. The collar, yoke, pockets and flaps shall be top stitched with two rows of stitching.

Fabric

Cleyn & Tinker A3035 or Burlington 606A 10.5-11 oz., 75% Polyester/25% worsted wool (long-staple), tropical weave with 6-8% engineered stretch for increased comfort and durability. Color: Dark Navy. To assure consistency in shade, the fabric shall be made from top-dyed fibers and not piece-dyed in fabric form.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

Convertible collar shall be one piece and shall measure $3\frac{1}{8}$ " long at points and $1\frac{5}{8}$ " wide at back. The collar shall be constructed of two plies of basic material and one ply of 250 denier Dacron lining. The collar shall be topstitched with two rows of stitching.

Permanent collar stays shall be secured to the bottom ply. The collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of a compatible Combed Cotton blended poplin fabric for additional comfort.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole and have a 1" hem. The finish shall be 9" long from shoulder seam.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a double needle stitch. The side closing seams shall be secured with a merrow stitch with a safety stitch.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

Each front shall have a facing 3" in width, extending from the neckline to the bottom of the shirt provided by a turnunder of material. The left front shall also have a lined box pleat $1\frac{3}{4}$ " wide finished, running full length of the shirt with four rows of stitching, two on each side.

The center front shall contain seven vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge, first at neck, second $2\frac{1}{2}$ " down, balance $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart. There shall be removable metal button accommodations.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of cotton blended poplin. The yoke shall be joined to the back of the shirt with two rows of stitching.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish 5" wide and $5\frac{1}{2}$ " long. The pockets shall be set to the shirt with two rows of stitching. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have a $1\frac{1}{2}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{1}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{8}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{8}$ " in width at sides. The top stitching and the setting of the flaps shall be done with two rows of stitching. The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a non-functional matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap. Flaps shall be made to accommodate removable metal buttons.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about $\frac{1}{2}$ " from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

There shall be a small buttonhole in the yoke for the insertion of a removable metal button. There shall also be a protective piece sewn under the yoke to protect the wearer from the metal toggle.

The shoulder straps shall be double stitched all around. This double stitch shall be through the shoulder straps only; it is not to catch the shoulder straps to the shirt.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have five permanent military creases, which are to be applied via a pneumatically controlled application of silicon sealant, so as to give permanency to the creases for the life of the garment. There shall be one crease in front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Top center shall be lined with Viltec 504. Flaps shall be 6800 crease and task. Collar shall be 250 denier Dacron.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Labels

Woven label with brand and content shall be sewn in yoke, with size label sewn next to it. Care label shall be sewn in bottom hem.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Bust	Waist	Back
30	37.0	32.0	$29\frac{1}{4}$
32	38.0	33.0	$29\frac{1}{4}$
34	39.5	34.5	$29\frac{1}{4}$
36	41.0	36.0	$29\frac{3}{4}$
38	42.5	37.5	$30\frac{1}{2}$
40	43.5	38.5	$30\frac{1}{2}$
42	45.5	40.5	$30\frac{1}{2}$
44	47.5	42.5	$31\frac{1}{4}$
46	49.5	44.5	$31\frac{1}{4}$
48	51.5	46.5	$31\frac{1}{4}$

6. FEMALE PRESTIGE ADVANCE TROUSER – ELBECO STYLE E9474 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Fabric

Cleyn & Tinker A3035 or Burlington 606A 10.5-11 oz., 75% Polyester/25% worsted wool (long-staple), tropical weave with 6-8% engineered stretch for increased comfort and durability. Color: Dark Navy. To assure consistency in shade, the fabric shall be made from top-dyed fibers and not piece-dyed in fabric form.

Style

Trousers shall be made on a modified ladies pattern, having a plain front with quarter top front pockets, a watch pocket, $\frac{7}{8}$ " belt loops, two back pockets, and elastic side panels.

Pockets

The front pocket opening shall be a minimum 6" and be 6" deep from the bottom of the opening. Pockets shall be stitched, turned, and restitched. There shall be a tandem stitch along the front pocket facing to give additional stability and strength to the pocket. The inside front pocket facing shall be a separate piece of self material finishing no less than $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. The back pockets shall have a minimum opening of 5" on size 8 and below, and $5\frac{1}{2}$ " on size 10 and above, and be 6" deep. They shall be made with a Reese PW automatic machine and finished on the outside with an exposed top and bottom cord. The left pocket shall have a tab to button. The watch pocket, located approximately $2\frac{1}{2}$ " to the front of the right side seam at the waistband, shall have an approximate opening of 3" and shall be 3" deep. The front pockets and watch pocket shall each have a straight bartack and each back pocket shall be bartacked with a triangular machine.

Pocketing

All pocketing shall be black 65% Polyester/35% Cotton with a minimum thread county of 70 x 48, weight shall be 4.3 oz./sq. yd.

Waistband

Waistband shall be of ComfortStretch 2000 construction for superior comfort and performance. The curtain, attached with a rocap machine, shall be made of black, bias-cut, cotton blended twill and shall have two continuous parallel 3/16" wide silicone bands for shirt retention. The inside of the waistband shall be made from a stretch, breathable non-woven material for support. A $\frac{3}{4}$ " strip of a similar breathable stretch material shall be sewn into the waistband along the top for non-roll edge control. The finished waistband shall be 2" wide and shall be closed with a crush-proof hook and eye, the eye being bartacked for stability. There shall be 4" elastic sewn into each side of the waistband for superior fit. The finished waistband shall be set on and shall be stitched below the lower edge through the outer fabric and the waistband curtain. No alternative waistband shall be acceptable.

Inside Trim

The right fly and crotch linings shall be the same fabric and color as the waistband curtain. There shall be a non-woven interlining fused to the fly to give additional stability and strength to the fly. The right fly lining shall be sewn to the left fly below the zipper. A separate French fly made of the outer fabric shall be sewn to the inside right fly.

Belt Loops

There shall be a minimum of five belt loops on waist size 8 and below, and a minimum of seven on all sizes 10 and above. Each loop shall be $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide of double thickness, with stitching on the face side $\frac{3}{8}$ " from each edge. Except for the back loop, which shall be tacked on top, all loops shall be sewn into the bottom of the waistband and into the rocap. They shall accommodate a $1\frac{5}{8}$ " belt.

Zipper

The trousers shall be closed with a brass memory lock zipper and have a brass bottom stop at the base of the zipper chain. A straight bartack shall be sewn through from the outside of the garment to the inside at the bottom of the fly. It shall be sewn through the zipper tape, the right and left fly and the right fly lining. The right and left sly shall be joined by an additional bartack located below the bottom zipper stop on the inside of the trouser.

Creasing

The front and back crease in the trouser legs shall incorporate a permanent modified silicone crease produced by the CreasetTM System.

Seaming

The entire trouser shall be seamed with Polyester core or 100% Polyester spun thread. The seat seam shall be stitched with a tandem needle seat seaming machine. The outside trouser leg shall be seam busted.

Striping

Trouser shall have a stripe down the outseam of each leg from the waistband down to be piggybacked $\frac{1}{2}$ " navy on $\frac{3}{4}$ " dark grey.

Labels

The trouser shall have a sewn-in woven label on the left hip pocket bag, containing style name and fabric content. A permanent size label and care instruction label shall be sewn to the woven label. There shall be an outside waistband label, which shall be marked with lot number, size, fiber content, and cut number.

Finishing and Pressing

All loose threads shall be removed. Trousers must be pressed completely and properly with side seam, inseam, and seat seam pressed open. There shall be a Jetclip attached to the top fly of the finished trouser.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Waist	Front Rise	Seat	Thigh	Knee
2	25.5	8.56	37.50	24.60	17.25
4	26.5	8.75	38.50	25.25	17.75
6	27.5	8.90	39.50	25.90	18.25
8	28.5	9.10	40.50	26.50	18.75
10	29.5	9.30	41.50	27.00	19.25
12	31.0	9.56	42.75	28.00	19.75
14	32.5	9.80	44.00	28.90	20.25
16	34.0	10.00	45.25	29.75	20.75
18	36.0	10.40	47.00	30.80	21.25
20	28.0	10.70	49.00	31.90	21.75
22	40.0	11.00	50.90	32.90	22.25
24	42.0	11.30	52.75	34.00	22.75
26	44.0	11.60	54.60	35.00	23.25

7. ELBECO TEX-TROP WITH ZIPPER – FEMALE LONG SLEEVE (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample.

Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample. Shirts shall have permanent sewn-in military stitches.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric.

The collar and cuffs shall be single stitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from the edge. The pockets and flaps shall be single stitched on the edge.

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 9.5 to 10 ounce per linear yard, tropical weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester. Fabric shall be enhanced with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington. Style #618.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

The shape and style of both leaf and stand shall conform to the TT89 Collar. The points, medium spread, are to be approximately 3" in length. The back of the stand shall measure $1\frac{1}{2}$ ".

The leaf shall be made of three pieces; two piece of self cloth and one whole lining, which shall be fused to the top collar.

Collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide and shall be attached to the bottom collar. The stand shall fasten with one button. There shall be one horizontal button hole.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of matching 65% Dacron Polyester/35% Cotton, 4.2 ounce per square yard, 106 x 58.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole. The cuffs shall be $2\frac{5}{8}$ " in width and shall fasten with two buttons. There shall be a single stitch 7/16" from top of cuff.

The sleeve opening shall measure $3\frac{7}{8}$ " from top of cuff. The top facing for this opening shall be $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide and the bottom facing shall finish about $\frac{1}{2}$ " wide. Button shall be placed on sleeve opening with corresponding buttonhole.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a merrow stitch with a safety stitch so as to properly strengthen the stitch. The same stitch shall be used on the side closing seams as well.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The front shall have a center facing $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide extending from the collar stand to bottom of shirt and be made of the same material as shirt fabric with two rows of stitching $\frac{7}{8}$ " apart,

The center front shall contain six (6) vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge and $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

The button stand, $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide, shall be self-lined and placed on right side extending from collar stand to bottom of shirt. Buttons shall be securely attached to the button stand and shall correspond to the buttonholes on the center facing.

Zipper

A 14" nylon zipper shall be sewn to the fronts and shall be positioned $1\frac{1}{2}$ " below the first front button and shall replace the second, third, fourth, and fifth front buttons, which are to be sewn on the top center. The neck button, first front button are to be functional.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of poplin.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish 5" wide and $5\frac{1}{2}$ " long. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{1}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{8}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{8}$ " in width at sides. Flaps shall be secured to the front of the shirt with two rows of stitching approximately $\frac{1}{4}$ " above top of pocket. The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{2}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about $\frac{1}{2}$ " from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have permanent military creases. Creases shall be stitched in shirt only, not through pockets and flaps. There shall be one crease in front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Flaps shall be EZ crease. Top center shall be lined with 505 Viltec. Bands and cuffs shall be 3.75 weight Durapress.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Size Marking

Size shall be marked with indelible ink on a size loop attached to basic label in yoke.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Bust	Waist	Back
30	37.0	32.0	28
32	38.0	33.0	28
34	39.5	34.5	$28\frac{1}{2}$
36	41.0	36.0	$28\frac{1}{2}$
38	42.5	37.5	$28\frac{1}{2}$
40	43.5	38.5	$29\frac{1}{4}$
42	45.5	40.5	$29\frac{1}{4}$
44	47.5	42.5	30
46	49.5	44.5	30
48	51.5	46.5	30

8. ELBECO TEX-TROP WITH ZIPPER – FEMALE SHORT SLEEVE (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample.

Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent sewn-in military stitches.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric.

The collar and cuffs shall be single stitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from the edge. The pockets and flaps shall be single stitched on the edge.

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 9.5 to 10 ounce per linear yard, tropical weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester. Fabric shall be enhanced with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington. Style #618.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

Convertible collar shall be one piece and shall measure $3\frac{1}{8}$ " long at the points and $1\frac{5}{8}$ " wide at back. There shall be one horizontal buttonhole.

The collar shall be constructed of two plies of basic material and one ply of D331 top fuse lining. The collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide and be attached to bottom collar.

The collar and inner yoke shall be lined with matching 65% Dacron Polyester/35% Cotton, 4.2 ounce per square yard, 106 x 58. The collar lining shall be banana shaped.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole with 1" hem. The finish shall be 9" long from shoulder seam.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a merrow stitch with a safety stitch so as to properly strengthen the stitch. The same stitch shall be used on the side closing seams as well.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The front shall have a center facing 3" wide extending from neckline to bottom of shirt provided by a turn under of material. The right front shall also have a lined box pleat $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide finished, running full length of the shirt and shall be topstitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from both edges.

The center front shall contain seven (7) vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge, first at neck, second $2\frac{1}{2}$ " down, balance $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

Zipper

A 14" nylon zipper shall be sewn to the fronts and shall be positioned $1\frac{1}{2}$ " below the first front button and shall replace the second, third, fourth, and fifth front buttons, which are to be sewn on the top center. The neck button and first front button shall be functional.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of poplin.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish 5" wide and $5\frac{1}{2}$ " long. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{1}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{8}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{8}$ " in width at sides. Flaps shall be secured to the front of the shirt with two rows of stitching approximately $\frac{1}{4}$ "above top of pocket. The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{2}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tab shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about $\frac{1}{2}$ " from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have permanent military creases. Creases shall be stitched in shirt only, not through pockets and flaps. There shall be one crease in front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Flaps shall be EZ crease. Top center shall be lined with 505 Viltec. Bands and cuffs shall be 3.75 weight Durapress.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Size Marking

Size shall be marked with indelible ink on a size loop attached to basic label in yoke.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Bust	Waist	Back
30	37.0	32.0	28
32	38.0	33.0	28
34	39.5	34.5	$28\frac{1}{2}$
36	41.0	36.0	$28\frac{1}{2}$
38	42.5	37.5	$28\frac{1}{2}$
40	43.5	38.5	$29\frac{1}{4}$
42	45.5	40.5	$29\frac{1}{4}$
44	47.5	42.5	30
46	49.5	44.5	30
48	51.5	46.5	30

9. ELBECO TEX-TROP WITH ZIPPER – MALE LONG SLEEVE (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample.

Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent sewn-in military stitches.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric.

The collar and cuffs shall be single stitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from the edge. The pockets and flaps shall be single stitched on the edge.

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 9.5 to 10 ounce per linear yard, tropical weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester. Fabric shall be enhanced with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington. Style #618.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

The shape and style of both leaf and stand shall conform to the TT89 Collar. The points, medium spread, are to be approximately 3" in length. The back of the stand shall measure $1\frac{1}{2}$ ".

The leaf shall be made of three pieces; two pieces of self cloth and one whole lining, which shall be fused to the top collar.

Collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide and shall be attached to the bottom collar. The stand shall fasten with one button. There shall be one horizontal button hole.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of matching 65% Dacron Polyester/35% Cotton, 4.2 ounce per square yard, 106 x 58.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole. The cuffs shall be $2\frac{7}{8}$ " in width and shall fasten with two buttons. There shall be a single stitch 7/16" from top of cuff.

The sleeve opening shall measure $4\frac{7}{8}$ " from top of cuff. The top facing for this opening shall be $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide and the bottom facing shall finish about $\frac{1}{2}$ " wide. Button shall be placed on sleeve opening with corresponding buttonhole.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a merrow stitch with a safety stitch so as to properly strengthen the stitch. The same stitch shall be used on the side closing seams as well.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The front shall have a center facing $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide extending from the collar stand to bottom of shirt and be made of the same material as shirt fabric with two rows of stitching $\frac{7}{8}$ " apart,

The center front shall contain six (6) vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge and $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

The button stand, $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide, shall be self-lined and placed on right side extending from collar stand to bottom of shirt. Buttons shall be securely attached to the button stand and shall correspond to the buttonholes on the center facing.

Zipper

A 14" nylon zipper shall be sewn to the fronts and shall be positioned $1\frac{1}{2}$ " below the first front button and shall replace the second, third, fourth, and fifth front buttons, which are to be sewn on the top center. The neck button, first front button are to be functional.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of poplin.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish $5\frac{5}{8}$ " wide and 6" long. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{3}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in width at sides. Flaps shall be secured to the front of the shirt with two rows of stitching approximately $\frac{1}{4}$ " above top of pocket.

The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{2}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about $\frac{1}{2}$ " from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have permanent military creases. Creases shall be stitched in shirt only, not through pockets and flaps. There shall be one crease in each front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Flaps shall be EZ crease. Top center shall be lined with 505 Viltec. Bands and cuffs shall be 3.75 weight Durapress.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Size Marking

Size shall be marked with indelible ink on a size loop attached to basic label in yoke.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Chest	Waist	Back Length
14.0	39	34	32.25
14.5	41	36	32.62
15.0	43	38	32.75
15.5	45	40	32.87
16.0	47	42	33.12
16.5	49	44	33.50
17.0	51	46	33.87
17.5	53	49	35.00
18.0	55	52	35.37
18.5	57	54	35.87

10. ELBECO TEX-TROP WITH ZIPPER - MALE SHORT SLEEVE (OR EQUAL - MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample.

Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent sewn-in military stitches.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric.

The collar and cuffs shall be single stitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from the edge. The pockets and flaps shall be single stitched on the edge.

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 9.5 to 10 ounce per linear yard, tropical weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester. Fabric shall be enhanced with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington. Style #618.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

Convertible collar shall be one piece and shall measure $3\frac{1}{4}$ " long at the points and $1\frac{5}{8}$ " wide at back.

The collar shall be constructed of two plies of basic material and one ply of D331 top fuse lining. The collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide and be attached to bottom collar.

The collar and inner yoke shall be lined with matching 65% Dacron Polyester/35% Cotton, 4.2 ounce per square yard, 106 x 58. The collar lining shall be banana shaped.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole with 1" hem. These shall be graded in length so as to finish from the shoulder seam as follows:

Size	Finished Length
14 and $14\frac{1}{2}$	9 1 "
15, $15\frac{1}{2}$, and 16	10"
$16\frac{1}{2}$ through $18\frac{1}{2}$	$10\frac{1}{2}$ "

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a merrow stitch with a safety stitch so as to properly strengthen the stitch. The same stitch shall be used on the side closing seams as well.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The front shall have a center facing 3" wide extending from neckline to bottom of shirt provided by a turnunder of material. The right front shall also have a lined box pleat $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide finished, running full length of the shirt and shall be topstitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from both edges.

The center front shall contain six (6) vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " and $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

Zipper

A 14" nylon zipper shall be sewn to the fronts and shall be positioned $1\frac{1}{2}$ " below the first front button and shall replace the second, third, fourth, and fifth front buttons, which are to be sewn on the top center. The neck button and first front button shall be functional.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of poplin.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish $5\frac{5}{8}$ " wide and 6" long. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{3}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in width at sides. Flaps shall be secured to the front of the shirt with two rows of stitching approximately $\frac{1}{4}$ " above top of pocket. The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{2}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tab shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about $\frac{1}{2}$ " from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have permanent military creases. Creases shall be stitched in shirt only, not through pockets and flaps. There shall be one crease in each front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Flaps shall be EZ crease. Top center shall be lined with 505 Viltec. Bands and cuffs shall be 3.75 weight Durapress.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Size Marking

Size shall be marked with indelible ink on a size loop attached to basic label in yoke.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Chest	Waist	Back Length
14.0	39	34	32.25
14.5	41	36	32.62
15.0	43	38	32.75
15.5	45	40	32.87
16.0	47	42	33.12
16.5	49	44	33.50
17.0	51	46	33.87
17.5	53	49	35.00

Size	Chest	Waist	Back Length
18.0	55	52	35.37
18.5	57	54	35.87

11. MALE TEX-TROP TROUSER - STYLE E314 (OR EQUAL - MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 11.5 to 12 ounce per linear yard, gabardine weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington-Raeford. Color: Dark Navy Blue. There shall be a Kaumograph on the inner face of the fabric to insure NANO-DRY authenticity.

Style

Shall be on a uniform pattern, having a plain front with quarter top front pockets, $\frac{7}{8}$ " belt loops, and two back pockets. Elbeco Tex-Trop brand or pre-approved equal only.

Pockets

The quarter top front pocket opening will be a minimum $6\frac{1}{2}$ " and be 6" deep from the bottom of the opening. Pockets shall be stitched, turned, and restitched. The inside front pocket facing shall be a separate piece of self material finishing no less than $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. The back pockets shall have a minimum opening of $5\frac{1}{2}$ " and be 6" deep. They shall be made with a Reese PW automatic machine and finished on the outside with an exposed top and bottom cord. The left pocket shall have a tab to button. The front pockets and watch pockets shall each have a straight bartack and each back pocket shall be bartacked with a triangular machine.

Pocketing

All pocketing shall be black 65% Polyester/35% Cotton with a minimum thread count of 70 x 48; weight shall be 4.3 oz./sq. yd.

Waistband

Must be of Comfort Stretch 2000 construction for superior comfort and performance. The curtain, attached with a rocap machine, shall be made of black, bias-cut, cotton blended twill and shall have two continuous parallel 3/16" wide silicone bands for shirt retention. The inside of the waistband shall be made from a stretch, breathable non-woven material for support. A $\frac{3}{4}$ " strip of similar breathable stretch material shall be sewn into the waistband along the top for a non-roll edge control. The finished waistband shall be 2" wide and shall be closed with a crush-proof hook and eye, the eye being bartacked for stability. The finished waistband shall be set on and shall be stitched below the lower edge through the outer fabric and the waistband curtain. No alternative waistband will be acceptable.

Inner Fly/Crotch

The right fly and front crotch linings shall be the same fabric and color as the waistband curtain. There shall be a non-woven interlining sewn to the fly to give additional stability and strength to the fly. The right fly lining shall be sewn to the left fly below the zipper and continue centered on the join seam across the inseam and end 1" onto the backseam. A separate French fly made of the outer fabric shall be sewn to the inside right fly.

There shall be a triple strength crotch reinforcement to prevent seam failure in the crotch and inseam area. The crotch shall be secured with two rows of stitching. One row shall be on the inside of the trouser, then turned and an additional row shall be sewn on the outside of the trouser.

Zipper

The trousers shall be closed with a brass memory lock zipper and have a brass bottom stop at the base of the zipper chain. The straight bartack shall be sewn through from the outside of the garment to the inside at the bottom of the fly. It shall be sewn through the zipper tape, the right and left fly, and the right fly lining. The right and left fly shall be joined by an additional bartack located below the bottom zipper stop on the inside of the trouser.

Belt Loops

There shall be a minimum of five (5) lined belt loops on waist sizes 28, 29, 30, and a minimum of seven (7) lined loops on all sizes over 30. Each loop shall be $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide of double thickness, with stitching on the face size $\frac{3}{8}$ " from each edge. Except for the back loop, which shall be tacked on, all loops shall be sewn into the bottom of the waistband and into the rocap. They shall accommodate a $1\frac{5}{8}$ " belt.

Creasing

The front and back creases in the trouser legs must incorporate a permanent modified silicone crease produced by the Creaset TM System.

Seaming

The entire trouser shall be seamed with Polyester core or 100% Polyester spun thread. The seat seam shall be stitched with a tandem needle seat seaming machine.

Striping

Trouser shall have a stripe down the outseam of each leg from the waistband down to be piggybacked $\frac{1}{2}$ " navy on $\frac{3}{4}$ " dark grey.

Labels

The trouser shall have a sewn-in giving care instructions and an outside waistband label which shall be marked with lot number, size, fiber content, and cut number. A permanent size label shall be sewn inside on the hip pocket.

Finishing and Pressing

All loose threads shall be removed. Trousers must be pressed completely and properly with side seam, inseam, and seat seam pressed open. There shall be a Jetclip attached to the top fly of the finished trouser.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag must be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code must identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist the Sheriff's Department in encoding UPC information.

Finished Dimensions

Size Waist	Seat	Rise	Thigh	Knee
28	37.75	9.80	24.40	18.50
29	38.60	10.00	24.80	18.75

Size Waist	Seat	Rise	Thigh	Knee
30	39.50	10.13	25.25	19.00
31	40.40	10.25	25.68	19.25
32	41.25	10.40	26.13	19.50
33	42.13	10.50	26.56	19.75
34	43.00	10.60	27.00	20.00
35	43.90	10.75	27.40	20.25
36	44.75	10.80	27.90	20.50
37	45.60	11.00	28.30	20.75
38	46.50	11.13	28.75	21.00
40	48.30	11.40	29.60	21.50
42	50.20	11.60	30.50	22.00
44	52.00	11.80	31.40	22.50
46	53.90	12.13	32.25	23.00
48	55.80	12.40	33.00	23.50
50	57.69	12.60	33.75	24.00
52	59.60	12.90	34.50	24.50

12. ELBECO TEX-TROP – FEMALE LONG SLEEVE (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample.

Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent sewn-in military stitches.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric.

The collar and cuffs shall be single stitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from the edge. The pockets and flaps shall be single stitched on the edge.

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 9.5 to 10 ounce per linear yard, tropical weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester. Fabric shall be enhanced with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington. Style #618.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

The shape and style of both leaf and stand shall conform to the TT89 Collar. The points, medium spread, are to be approximately 3" in length. The back of the stand shall measure $1\frac{1}{2}$ ".

The leaf shall be made of three pieces; two pieces of self cloth and one whole lining, which shall be fused to the top collar.

Collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide and shall be attached to the bottom collar. The stand shall fasten with one button. There shall be one horizontal button hole.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of matching 65% Dacron Polyester/35% Cotton, 4.2 ounce per square yard, 106 x 58.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole. The cuffs shall be $2\frac{5}{8}$ " in width and shall fasten with two buttons. There shall be a single stitch 7/16" from top of cuff.

The sleeve opening shall measure $3\frac{7}{8}$ " from top of cuff. The top facing for this opening shall be $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide and the bottom facing shall finish about 2" wide. Button shall be placed on sleeve opening with corresponding buttonhole.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a merrow stitch with a safety stitch so as to properly strengthen the stitch. The same stitch shall be used on the side closing seams as well.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The front shall have a center facing $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide extending from the collar stand to bottom of shirt and be made of the same material as shirt fabric with two rows of stitching $\frac{7}{8}$ " apart,

The center front shall contain six (6) vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge and $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

The button stand, $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide, shall be self-lined and placed on right side extending from collar stand to bottom of shirt. Buttons shall be securely attached to the button stand and shall correspond to the buttonholes on the center facing.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of poplin.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish 5" wide and $5\frac{1}{2}$ " long. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{1}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{8}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{8}$ " in width at sides. Flaps shall be secured to the front of the shirt with two rows of stitching approximately $\frac{1}{4}$ " above top of pocket.

The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about 2" from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have permanent military creases. Creases shall be stitched in shirt only, not through pockets and flaps. There shall be one crease in each front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Flaps shall be EZ crease. Top center shall be lined with QST interlining. Bands and cuffs shall be 37 weight Durapress.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Labels

TexTrop woven label shall be sewn in yoke, with size label sewn next to it. Care and content label shall be sewn in bottom hem.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Navy shirt shall be made to accommodate removal metal buttons on shoulder straps, pocket flaps, and cuffs.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Bust	Waist	Back Length	Sleeve Length
30	37	32	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{1}{4}$
32	38	33	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{3}{8}$
34	$39\frac{1}{2}$	$34\frac{1}{2}$	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{5}{8}$
36	41	36	$29\frac{3}{4}$	$32\frac{1}{2}$
38	$42\frac{1}{2}$	$37\frac{1}{2}$	$29\frac{3}{4}$	$32\frac{5}{8}$
40	$43\frac{1}{2}$	$38\frac{1}{2}$	$30\frac{1}{2}$	$33\frac{3}{8}$
42	$45\frac{1}{2}$	$40\frac{1}{2}$	$30\frac{1}{2}$	34
44	$47\frac{1}{2}$	$42\frac{1}{2}$	$31\frac{1}{4}$	$34\frac{1}{4}$
46	$49\frac{1}{2}$	$44\frac{1}{2}$	$31\frac{1}{4}$	$34\frac{1}{2}$
48	$51\frac{1}{2}$	$46\frac{1}{2}$	$31\frac{1}{4}$	$34\frac{3}{4}$

13. ELBECO TEX-TROP – FEMALE SHORT SLEEVE (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample.

Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent sewn-in military stitches.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric.

The collar and cuffs shall be single stitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from the edge. The pockets and flaps shall be single stitched on the edge.

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 9.5 to 10 ounce per linear yard, tropical weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester. Fabric shall be enhanced with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington. Style #618.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

The shape and style of both leaf and stand shall conform to the TT89 Collar. The points, medium spread, are to be approximately 3" in length. The back of the stand shall measure $1\frac{1}{2}$ ".

The leaf shall be made of three pieces; two pieces of self cloth and one whole lining, which shall be fused to the top collar.

Collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{1}{2}$ in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ wide and shall be attached to the bottom collar. The stand shall fasten with one button. There shall be one horizontal button hole.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of matching 65% Dacron Polyester/35% Cotton, 4.2 ounce per square yard, 106 x 58.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole. The cuffs shall be $2\frac{5}{8}$ " in width and shall fasten with two buttons. There shall be a single stitch 7/16" from top of cuff.

The sleeve opening shall measure $3\frac{7}{8}$ " from top of cuff. The top facing for this opening shall be $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide and the bottom facing shall finish about 2" wide. Button shall be placed on sleeve opening with corresponding buttonhole.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a merrow stitch with a safety stitch so as to properly strengthen the stitch. The same stitch shall be used on the side closing seams as well.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The front shall have a center facing $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide extending from the collar stand to bottom of shirt and be made of the same material as shirt fabric with two rows of stitching $\frac{7}{8}$ " apart,

The center front shall contain six (6) vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge and $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

The button stand, $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide, shall be self-lined and placed on right side extending from collar stand to bottom of shirt. Buttons shall be securely attached to the button stand and shall correspond to the buttonholes on the center facing.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of poplin.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish 5" wide and $5\frac{1}{2}$ " long. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{1}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{8}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{8}$ " in width at sides. Flaps shall be secured to the front of the shirt with two rows of stitching approximately $\frac{1}{4}$ " above top of pocket.

The left flap shall have a pencil opening about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about 2" from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have permanent military creases. Creases shall be stitched in shirt only, not through pockets and flaps. There shall be one crease in each front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Flaps shall be EZ crease. Top center shall be lined with QST interlining. Bands and cuffs shall be 37 weight Durapress.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Labels

TexTrop woven label shall be sewn in yoke, with size label sewn next to it. Care and content label shall be sewn in bottom hem.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Navy shirt shall be made to accommodate removal metal buttons on shoulder straps, pocket flaps, and cuffs.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Bust	Waist	Back Length	Sleeve Length
30	37	32	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{1}{4}$
32	38	33	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{3}{8}$
34	$39\frac{1}{2}$	$34\frac{1}{2}$	$29\frac{1}{4}$	$31\frac{5}{8}$
36	41	36	$29\frac{3}{4}$	$32\frac{1}{2}$
38	$42\frac{1}{2}$	$37\frac{1}{2}$	$29\frac{3}{4}$	$32\frac{5}{8}$

Size	Bust	Waist	Back Length	Sleeve Length
40	$43\frac{1}{2}$	$38\frac{1}{2}$	$30\frac{1}{2}$	$33\frac{3}{8}$
42	$45\frac{1}{2}$	$40\frac{1}{2}$	$30\frac{1}{2}$	34
44	$47\frac{1}{2}$	$42\frac{1}{2}$	$31\frac{1}{4}$	$34\frac{1}{4}$
46	$49\frac{1}{2}$	$44\frac{1}{2}$	$31\frac{1}{4}$	$34\frac{1}{2}$
48	$51\frac{1}{2}$	$46\frac{1}{2}$	$31\frac{1}{4}$	$34\frac{3}{4}$

14. ELBECO TEX-TROP – MALE LONG SLEEVE (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample.

Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent sewn-in military stitches.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric.

The collar and cuffs shall be single stitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from the edge. The pockets and flaps shall be single stitched on the edge.

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 9.5 to 10 ounce per linear yard, tropical weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester. Fabric shall be enhanced with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington. Style #618.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

The shape and style of both leaf and stand shall conform to the TT89 Collar. The points, medium spread, are to be approximately 3" in length. The back of the stand shall measure $1\frac{1}{2}$ ".

The leaf shall be made of three pieces; two pieces of self cloth and one whole lining, which shall be fused to the top collar.

Collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide and shall be attached to the bottom collar. The stand shall fasten with one button. There shall be one horizontal button hole.

Innerstand and inner yoke shall be made of matching 65% Dacron Polyester/35% Cotton, 4.2 ounce per square yard, 106 x 58.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole. The cuffs shall be $2\frac{7}{8}$ " in width and shall fasten with two buttons. There shall be a single stitch 7/16" from top of cuff. The finish shall be 9" long from shoulder seam.

The sleeve opening shall measure $4\frac{7}{8}$ " from top of cuff. The top facing for this opening shall be $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide and the bottom facing shall finish about 2" wide. Button shall be placed on sleeve opening with corresponding buttonhole.

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a merrow stitch with a safety stitch so as to properly strengthen the stitch. The same stitch shall be used on the side closing seams as well.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The front shall have a center facing $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide extending from the collar stand to bottom of shirt and be made of the same material as shirt fabric with two rows of stitching $\frac{7}{8}$ " apart.

The center front shall contain six (6) vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge and $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

The button stand, $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide, shall be self-lined and placed on right side extending from collar stand to bottom of shirt. Buttons shall be securely attached to the button stand and shall correspond to the buttonholes on the center facing.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of poplin.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish $5\frac{5}{8}$ " wide and 6" long. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{3}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in width at sides. Flaps shall be secured to the front of the shirt with two rows of stitching approximately $\frac{1}{4}$ " above top of pocket. The left flap shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about 2" from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have permanent military creases. Creases shall be stitched in shirt only, not through pockets and flaps. There shall be one crease in each front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Flaps shall be EZ crease. Top center shall be lined with QST interlining. Bands and cuffs shall be 37 Durapress.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Labels

TexTrop woven label shall be sewn in yoke, with size label sewn next to it. Care and content label shall be sewn in bottom hem.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Navy shirt shall be made to accommodate removal metal buttons on shoulder straps, pocket flaps, and cuffs.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Chest	Waist	Back Length
14.0	39	35	$32\frac{1}{8}$
14.5	41	37	$32\frac{1}{4}$
15.0	43	29	$32\frac{3}{8}$
15.5	45	41	$32\frac{5}{8}$
16.0	47	43	$32\frac{3}{4}$
16.5	49	45	33
17.0	51	47	$33\frac{1}{2}$
17.5	53	50	$34\frac{1}{2}$
18.0	55	53	$34\frac{5}{8}$
18.5	57	55	$35\frac{1}{2}$

15. ELBECO TEX-TROP – MALE SHORT SLEEVE (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Style

It is the intention of this department to secure a tailored shirt equal in quality of workmanship and style to the shirt now on display as a sample.

Shirts shall be cut on a form-fitting line, and the shape of the pockets and general style will conform to this sample.

Shirts shall have permanent sewn-in military stitches.

Tailoring

It is imperative that this garment be constructed according to the principles set forth in the specifications. All stitches shall be of the proper tension and size so as to avoid puckering after the shirt has been laundered and to give best durable press performance.

All sewing shall be with Dacron core thread to match shirt fabric.

The collar and cuffs shall be single stitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from the edge. The pockets and flaps shall be single stitched on the edge.

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 9.5 to 10 ounce per linear yard, tropical weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester. Fabric shall be enhanced with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington. Style #618.

Creasing

Pockets and pocket flaps shall be die creased to give uniform shape and size.

Collar

Convertible collar shall be one piece and shall measure $3\frac{1}{4}$ " long at points and $1\frac{5}{8}$ " wide at back.

The collar shall be constructed of two plies of basic material and one ply of D331 top fuse lining. Collar stays shall be of good quality Stalar vinyl, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in length and $\frac{3}{8}$ " wide and be attached to the bottom collar. There shall be one horizontal buttonhole.

The collar and inner yoke shall be lined with matching 65% Dacron Polyester/35% Cotton, 4.2 ounce per square yard, 106 x 58. The collar lining shall be banana shaped.

Sleeves

Sleeves shall be straight and whole with 1" hem. These shall be graded in length so as to finish from the shoulder seam as follows:

Size	Finished Length
14 and $14\frac{1}{2}$	9 1 "
15, $15\frac{1}{2}$, and 16	10"
$16\frac{1}{2}$ through $18\frac{1}{2}$	$10\frac{1}{2}$ "

The sleeves shall be secured to the body of the shirt by means of a merrow stitch with a safety stitch so as to properly strengthen the stitch. The same stitch shall be used on the side closing seams as well.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Front

The front shall have a center facing 3 wide extending from the collar stand to bottom of shirt provided by a turnunder of material. The left front shall also have a lined box pleat $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide finished, running full length of the shirt and shall be topstitched $\frac{1}{4}$ " from both edges.

The center front shall contain six (6) vertical buttonholes placed $\frac{3}{4}$ " from edge, first at neck, second $2\frac{1}{2}$ " down, balance $3\frac{1}{2}$ " apart.

Back

There shall be a yoke composed of an outer piece of the same material as the basic shirt, and an inner piece of poplin.

Pockets

Shirt shall have two breast pockets with mitered corners to finish $5\frac{5}{8}$ " wide and 6" long. The left breast pocket shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. Both pockets shall have $1\frac{1}{4}$ " box stitching top and bottom to prevent spreading.

Flaps

The pockets shall have two scalloped flaps to finish $5\frac{3}{4}$ " in length, $2\frac{3}{4}$ " in width at center, and $2\frac{1}{2}$ " in width at sides. Flaps shall be secured to the front of the shirt with two rows of stitching approximately $\frac{1}{4}$ " above top of pocket. The left flap shall have a pencil compartment about $1\frac{1}{4}$ " in width. Flaps shall be interlined. There shall be a matching button and a buttonhole sewn on the flap.

Flap Closure

The side points of the flaps shall be secured to the pockets by means of Velcro fasteners sewn onto the flaps and pockets.

Badge Tab

Badge tabs shall be reinforced on the inside of the shirt by means of a strip of material $1\frac{1}{2}$ " wide stitched and folded so that no raw edges show. The reinforcement strip shall extend from the flap setting stitch to the joining seam at the front of the yoke. The badge tab shall have two small (horizontal) buttonholes, $1\frac{1}{4}$ " apart with the bottom buttonhole $1\frac{1}{2}$ " above top of left flap.

Shoulder Straps

The shoulder straps shall be pointed at the end toward the neck of the shirt. The other end shall be sewn in sleeve head seam. The pointed ends shall be fastened with one matching button. The straps shall measure 2" at sleeve and taper to $1\frac{3}{8}$ ". Straps shall be set about 2" from the collar. Shoulder straps shall be box stitched to shoulders with row of cross stitching 2" from sleeve head seam.

Permanent Creases

Shirt shall have permanent military creases. Creases shall be stitched in shirt only, not through pockets and flaps. There shall be one crease in each front extending from hem to joining seam. There shall be three vertical creases in back, with the middle crease on the center back line and the side back creases spaced equally from the center crease.

Interlining

Flaps shall be EZ crease. Top center shall be lined with QST interlining. Bands and cuffs shall be 37 Durapress.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag shall be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code shall identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist Agency in encoding UPC information.

Labels

TexTrop woven label shall be sewn in yoke, with size label sewn next to it. Care and content label shall be sewn in bottom hem.

Buttons

All buttons shall be made from melamine material for durability and shall match fabric.

Navy shirt shall be made to accommodate removal metal buttons on shoulder straps, pocket flaps, and cuffs.

Pressing and Packing

Shirts shall be carefully pressed by hand in first class manner and individually packaged in polyethylene bags. Shirts shall be shipped in strong boxes so as not to be damaged in shipment. Shirts shall be packed two to a box with the sizes marked on the outside of the box at one end.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Chest	Waist	Back Length
14.0	39	35	$32\frac{1}{8}$
14.5	41	37	$32\frac{1}{4}$
15.0	43	29	$32\frac{3}{8}$
15.5	45	41	$32\frac{5}{8}$
16.0	47	43	$32\frac{3}{4}$
16.5	49	45	33
17.0	51	47	$33\frac{1}{2}$
17.5	53	50	$34\frac{1}{2}$
18.0	55	53	$34\frac{5}{8}$
18.5	57	55	$35\frac{1}{2}$

16. <u>Female Tex-Trop Trouser – Style E9314 (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)</u>

Fabric

To insure permanent moisture control, superior breathability, soil resistance, easy care, wrinkle resistance, color matching, and color retention, the fabric shall be 11.5 to 12 ounce per linear yard, gabardine weave with mechanical stretch, 100% texturized polyester with Industrial Laundry Friendly NANO-DRY technology by Burlington-Raeford. Color: Dark Navy Blue. There shall be a Kaumograph on the inner face of the fabric to insure NANO-DRY authenticity.

Style

Shall be on a uniform pattern, having a plain front with quarter top front pockets, $\frac{7}{8}$ " belt loops, and two back pockets. Elbeco Tex-Trop brand or pre-approved equal only.

Pockets

The quarter top front pocket opening will be a minimum 6" and be $5\frac{1}{2}$ " deep from the bottom of the opening. Pockets shall be stitched, turned, and restitched. The inside front pocket facing shall be a separate piece of self material finishing no less than $1\frac{1}{4}$ " wide. The back pockets shall have a minimum opening of $5\frac{1}{2}$ " on sizes 10 and above, and 5" on sizes 8 and below, and be 6" deep. They shall be made with a Reese PW automatic machine and finished on the outside with an exposed top and bottom cord. The left pocket shall have a tab to button. The front pockets shall each have a straight bartack and each back pocket shall be bartacked with a triangular machine.

Pocketing

All pocketing shall be black 65% Polyester/35% Cotton with a minimum thread count of 70 x 48; weight shall be 4.3 oz./sq. yd.

Waistband

Must be of Comfort Stretch 2000 construction for superior comfort and performance. The curtain, attached with a rocap machine, shall be made of black, bias-cut, cotton blended twill and shall have two continuous parallel 3/16" wide silicone bands for shirt retention. The inside of the waistband shall be made from a stretch, breathable non-woven material for support. A $\frac{3}{4}$ " strip of similar breathable stretch material shall be sewn into the waistband along the top for a non-roll edge control. The finished waistband shall be 2" wide and shall be closed with a crush-proof hook and eye, the eye being bartacked for stability. The finished waistband shall be set on and shall be stitched below the lower edge through the outer fabric and the waistband curtain. No alternative waistband will be acceptable.

Zipper

The trousers shall be closed with a brass memory lock zipper and have a brass bottom stop at the base of the zipper chain. A straight bartack shall be sewn through from the outside of the garment to the inside at the bottom of the fly. It shall be sewn through the zipper tape, the right and left fly and the right fly lining. The right and left fly shall be joined by an additional bartack located below the bottom zipper stop on the inside of the trouser.

Inside Trim

The right fly and crotch linings shall be the same fabric and color as the waistband curtain. There shall be a non-woven interlining fused to the fly to give additional stability and strength. The right fly lining shall be sewn to the left fly below the zipper.

Belt Loops

There shall be a minimum of five (5) lined belt loops on waist sizes 12 and down, and a minimum of seven (7) lined loops on all sizes over 14. Each loop shall be lined and shall be $\frac{7}{8}$ " wide with stitching on the face side $\frac{3}{8}$ " from each edge. Except for the back loop, which shall be tacked on, all loops shall be sewn into the rocap at the top and sewn into the bottom of the waistband. They shall accommodate a $1\frac{5}{8}$ " belt.

Creasing

The front and back creases in the trouser legs must incorporate a permanent modified silicone crease produced by the Creaset TM System.

Seaming

The entire trouser shall be seamed with Polyester core or 100% Polyester spun thread. The seat seam shall be stitched with a tandem needle seat seaming machine.

Striping

Trouser shall have a stripe down the outseam of each leg from the waistband down to be piggybacked $\frac{1}{2}$ " navy on $\frac{3}{4}$ " dark grey.

Labels

The trouser shall have a sewn-in giving care instructions and an outside waistband label which shall be marked with lot number, size, fiber content, and cut number. A permanent size label shall be sewn inside on the hip pocket.

Finishing and Pressing

All loose threads shall be removed. Trousers must be pressed completely and properly with side seam, inseam, and seat seam pressed open. There shall be a Jetclip attached to the top fly of the finished trouser.

UPC Identification

A printed UPC bar code tag must be attached to every garment so as to be visible in the package. The UPC bar code must identify style, color and size information so as to be incorporated into an inventory management system. Appropriate support documentation shall be available to assist the Sheriff's Department in encoding UPC information.

Finished Dimensions

Size	Waist Relax	Waist Stretch	Front Rise	Seat	Thigh	Knee
2	22.5	25.5	8.60	37.50	24.6	17.25
4	23.5	26.5	8.75	38.50	25.3	17.75
6	24.5	27.5	8.90	39.50	25.9	18.25
8	25.5	28.5	9.10	40.50	26.5	18.75
10	26.5	29.5	9.30	41.50	27.1	19.25
12	28.0	31.0	9.60	42.75	28.0	19.75
14	29.5	32.5	9.80	44.00	28.9	20.25
16	31.0	34.0	10.00	45.25	29.8	20.75
18	33.0	36.0	10.40	47.10	30.8	21.25
20	35.0	38.0	10.70	49.00	31.9	21.75
22	37.0	40.0	11.00	50.90	32.9	22.25
24	39.0	42.0	11.30	52.75	34.0	22.75
26	41.0	44.0	11.60	54.60	35.0	23.25

17. JACKET

Fabric

Outershell: Consoltex® Majestic Supplex Brite, plainweave, DWR finish from DuPont®, 100% Tactel® nylon from DuPont®, 3.5 oz. - 4.0 oz./sq. yd. Color: Navy.

Yarns: Warp 70 denier, 34 filament, singly ply, weft 140 denier, 102 filament, two ply.

Thread Count: 108 x 72.

Permanent Lining: 104 x 86 thread count, 70 denier nylon taffeta.

Zip-out Lining Insulation: Thinsulate® by 3M, quilted, 200 gram body with 100 gram sleeve.

Zip-out Lining Shell Cloth: 100% nylon taffeta, thread count 104 x 86.

Design

The jacket shall be a full cut, waist length model with two zipper front, Thinsulate zip-in/zip-out liner, shirred waistband, and zippered side vents. Coat construction shall be used throughout, with body and sleeves being fully lined.

Body Detail

The front shall be plain with patch pockets, flaps, and badge tab. The inside facings shall be made of outer fabric and are to be sewn on top of the nylon lining, which extends to the front edge of the jacket. There shall be a one-piece back designed with the Articulated Gusset for full freedom of movement. There shall be a separate $2\frac{1}{2}$ " shirred waistband with $2\frac{1}{2}$ " heavy duty elastic. The entire waistband shall be shirred with the exception of an area $5\frac{3}{4}$ " on either side of the front opening. There shall be side zipper entry on both side seams, approximately 11" in length and secured by a nylon zipper and snap closure. The shoulders shall have pads. A self goods reinforcement strip, approximately 3", shall be sewn on the inside of the jacket joined at the top of the waistband and extending from side to side.

Inside Detail

On the left side of the coat, there shall be a gun pocket installed on the permanent lining to accept a small frame hand gun. The gun pocket shall have a minimum opening of $4\frac{1}{2}$ " and be a minimum of 6" deep. The gun pocket shall be furnished with a strap and snap closure. Bartacks shall reinforce the opening. There shall be two cut-in pockets on the left and right sides measuring approximately $5\frac{1}{4}$ " wide and 6" deep. There shall be a strap and snap on the lining of each sleeve end for attaching the zip-in liner.

Sleeves

The sleeves shall be one piece set in with a single needle machine. The bottom of the sleeve shall have Velcro and elastic for adjustable fit. The cuff itself should measure $1\frac{7}{8}$ " in width.

Emblems

Vendor shall provide and sew Jefferson County Sheriff's Office emblems on each shoulder.

Pockets

There shall be two patch pockets with $1\frac{1}{2}$ " box pleats, finishing approximately $6\frac{1}{2}$ " wide and $7\frac{3}{8}$ " deep. Flaps shall be scalloped and self-lined, measuring $6\frac{3}{4}$ " wide and $3\frac{3}{8}$ " long at the center and 3" long at each end. They shall close with Velcro on the side points with a centered buttonhole. The pockets shall be lined with pocketing material with an opening of approximately $5\frac{1}{2}$ " on the side. The left

patch pocket is to have a $1\frac{1}{2}$ " pencil opening at the top of the flap. Both the pockets and the flaps are to be bartacked.

Collar

The standup collar shall be made using self material and shall be interlined with Pellon. There shall be an option of a detachable hood and fur collar using Orlon pile. This collar and hood are to be attached to the permanent collar with buttons.

Epaulets

The epaulets shall be made of self goods. They shall be sewn into the sleeve head seam, "X" stitched and tacked to the jacket at the neck.

Badge Tab

The badge tab shall be made of the outer fabric lined with pocketing fabric, and shall measure 2" tall by 1" wide. The first eyelet is $\frac{1}{2}$ " down from the top finished edge and the second is $\frac{1}{2}$ " up from the bottom finished edge. The eyelets are spaced 1" apart from center to center. The badge tab shall be centered $2\frac{1}{2}$ " above the left flap pocket.

Zippers

There shall be a YKK #5, two-way molded nylon zipper in the front and an 11" nylon zipper on each side vent.

Buttons and Snaps

The pocket flaps and epaulets shall be secured with 24 ligne metal buttons. The front fly and size zipper tabs shall be secured by high impact, non-reflective, non-glare, scratch resistant snaps.

Thread

All sewing is to be done with polyester core thread or 100% spun polyester thread.

Size Tag & Care Instructions

Each jacket shall have a sewn-in woven size label. There shall also be a printed label with care instructions. Each coat shall be marked with lot number, size, fiber content and WPL number.

Warranty

Garments shall have a one year warranty against workmanship or fabric defects.

Emblems

Jefferson County Sheriff Department emblems are to be sewn on both shoulders. Emblems are to be included in the price of the shirt.

18. POLO SHIRTS

Description

Navy Polo Shirts with Sheriff's logo on left chest.

Sizes

S through XXL and larger.

19. HORACE SMALL SENTRYTM WINDBREAKERS (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Windbreaker #HS3326.

Blend

80% polyester / 20% cotton.

Fabric

Popline weave outershell.

Finish

Durable water repellant.

Care

Home wash.

Liner

Zip-out Hollofil® liner.

Waistband

Elastic Back Bottom Edge.

Closure

Two-way zipper.

Pockets

Two pleated patched pockets and flaps with button-through closure; two hand-warmer side panel pockets.

Cuffs

Two button adjustable cuff.

Other

Articulated gusset design for a full range of arm movements; inside pocket; no special orders.

20. NAME BADGES

Description

Blackenton customized name bar #J2, polished finish with black lettering.

Size

 $3'' \times \frac{5}{8}''$

21. <u>RAINCOATS – NEESE #447RSC311 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)</u>

Description

Neese #447RSC311 Reversible Raincoat. Length 48"; black-orange with detachable hood; Sheriff logo screen-printed on back.

22. BELTS – SAFARILAND (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

- a. Sam Brown Duty Belt. Safariland Model 87 plain black suede lined belt with brass buckle 2.25" wide. Sizes XS to 5X men's and women's. Double tongued buckle and center stud fastener with free sliding keeper to hold belt tip. Double stitching
- b. Inner Belt. Safariland Model 99 Plain Black buckleless Reversible Belt, 1.5" wide. Hook and loop or Velcro can be worn on the outside for buckleless system (Sizes XS-5X).
- c. Inner Belt. Safariland Model 852 Plain Black and Brass Buckle with hidden cuff key 1.5" wide. Sizes XS-5X.

23. CUFF CASES – SAFARILAND (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

- a. Safariland Model 190 Plain Black Brass Fastener Handcuff pouch with top flap for a 2.25" duty belt.
- b. Safariland Model 090 Plain Black formed open top handcuff pouch for 2.25" duty belt.

24. <u>BATON HOLDER – SAFARILAND MODEL 35 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY</u> JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Safariland Model 35 Plain Black Baton holder for expandable batons

To accommodate 16, 21, and 26 inch expandable batons

25. HOLSTER LEVEL III – SAFARILAND MODEL 6360 OR 070 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

- a. Safariland Model 6360 ALS Level III with Ride UBL Plain Black. Holster must have the option to fit listed handguns as described by the manufacturer. Must have the option for left hand and right hand. Holster should also have the option to accommodate surefire lights on handguns equipped with light rails as described and listed by the manufacturer of this model.
- b. Safariland Model 070 level III Mid-Ride Duty Holster Plain Black. Holster must have the option to fit listed handguns as described by the manufacturer. Must have the option for left hand and right hand.

25. <u>Double Magazine Holder – Safariland Model 77 or 75 (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)</u>

Description

- a. Safariland Model 77 Double Handgun Magazine Pouch Plain Black Brass Fastener. Must have option to fit the handgun magazines described and listed by the manufacturer.
- b. Safariland Model 75 Double mag pouch without flaps Plain Black. Must have option to fit the handgun magazines described and listed by the manufacturer.

25. OC Spray Holder – Safariland (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)

Description

Safariland Model OC spray holder plain black brass fastener

25. <u>Belt Keepers – Safariland Model 63 (or equal – must be approved by</u> Jefferson County)

Description

Safariland Model 63 plain black slotted 2 snap belt keeper with brass fasteners, to fit a 2.25" duty belt.

29. <u>S.O. Lapel Pins – Blackinton (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)</u>

Description

Blackinton Sheriff's Office Collar Brass.

30. TRAFFIC VEST – SPIEWAK (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Spiewak Police Safety Vest, Hi-Vis Yellow, Black Trim, "Sheriff" Lettering Meets ANSI 207-2006 Standards. Sizes XS-5X.

31. HANDCUFFS, NICKEL – SMITH & WESSON MODEL 100 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Smith & Wesson Model 100, slot lock, double lock capability.

32. RED CONE (STINGER) (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Red traffic cone for Stinger Flashlight, molded red plastic construction, designed to assist with the direction of traffic or crowd control, molded specifically for the Streamlight Stinger Flashlight.

33. RED CONE SL20 (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Red traffic cone for Stinger Flashlight, molded red plastic construction, designed to assist with the direction of traffic or crowd control, molded specifically for the Streamlight SL-20 Flashlight.

34. STINGER FLASHLIGHT (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Streamlight Stinger Flashlight with AC/DC chrger, 15,000 candlepower at 125 lumens, black, metal.

35. <u>Stinger Flashlight Batteries (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)</u>

Description

Rechargeable battery for Streamlight Stinger flashlight, nickel cadmium rechargeable battery, 3.6 volt, 3 cell, Sub C size.

36. STINGER FLASHLIGHT BULBS (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Bulbs to fit Item #34.

37. <u>Stinger Flashlight Lens Kit (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)</u>

Description

Lens kit to fit Item #34.

38. STINGER DS LED (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

- a. Streamlight Stinger DS LED Flashlight with AC/DC charger, dual switch technology, 18,000 candlepower at 160 lumens, black machine aircraft aluminum, with no slip grip three variant light powers with strobe capability.
- b. Streamlight Poly Stinger Flashlight with AC/DC charger, dual switch technology, 18,000 candlepower at 160 lumens, nylon polymer construction, three variant light powers with strobe capability.

39. SC20XP LED FLASHLIGHT (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

- a. Streamlight SL-20 XP LED Flashlight with AC/DC charger dual switch capability, LED/incandescent bulb capability, incandescent bulb rated at 28,000 candlepower 150 lumens, LED bulb rated at 30 lumens with three (3) LEDs on light nylon polymer material.
- b. Streamlight SL-20 X LED flashlight with AC/DC charger, dual switch capability, LED/incandescent bulb capability, incandescent bulb rated at 38,000 candlepower 150 lumens, LED bulb rated at 30 lumens with three (3) LEDs on light black machined aluminum construction.

40. Maglite Flashlight (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)

Description

Maglite rechargeable flashlight with AC/DC charger, machines black aluminum, 30,000 candlepower light incandescent bulb, spare bulb included.

41. Maglite Flashlight Batteries (or equal – must be approved by Jefferson County)

Description

Rechargeable battery for Maglite rechargeable flashlight, size D rechargeable battery stick, designed for the maglite flashlight.

42. MAGLITE FLASHLIGHT BULBS (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Bulbs to fit Item #40.

43. ASP BATON, BLACK (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

ASP model FB-52611 collapsible baton, 26" in length, foam handle, black/chrome construction.

44. KEVLAR GLOVES (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Damascus DSX-100 Elite Tactical OPS Gloves with Kevlar/leather composition, flame retardant, protection Kevlar cut resistant protection – sizes Small, Medium, Large, and X-Large

45. LEG IRONS, STANDARD (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Smith & Wesson 1900 Leg Irons, stainless plated slot lock, double lock capability.

46. MOLDED ONE-PIECE SEAT ORGANIZER (OR EQUAL – MUST BE APPROVED BY JEFFERSON COUNTY)

Description

Molded one-piece seat organizer, black, ABS molded plastic 21.5" x 15" x 4", eight (8) storage compartments, adjustable J brackets, molded carry handle.

47. BALLISTICS VESTS

Description

Jefferson County seeks a vendor to provide quality ballistic vests that meet the needs of individual officers at a discount.

BID SUBMITTAL CHECKLIST

Items checked below represent components comprising this bid package. If the item **IS NOT** checked, it is **NOT APPLICABLE** to this bid. Bidders are asked to review the package to be sure that all applicable parts are included. If any portion of the package is missing, notify the Purchasing Department immediately. It is the Bidder's responsibility to be thoroughly familiar with all Requirements and Specifications. Be sure you understand the following before you return your bid packet.

X	1.	Cover Sheet –
Х	2.	Table of Contents
Х	3.	Offer and Acceptance Form
Х	4.	General Requirements
	_	You should be familiar with all of the General Requirements.
X	5.	Special Requirements/Instructions Provides information you must know in order to make an offer properly.
X	6.	Specifications Contains the detailed description of the product/service sought by the County.
Х	7.	Bid Form Used to solicit exact pricing of goods/services and delivery costs.
Х	8.	Attachments
-		a. Bid Guaranty & Performance Bond Information & Requirements Applies only to certain bids/proposals. Read carefully and fill out completely.
-		 Bid Check Return Authorization Form Applies only to certain forms. Read carefully and fill out completely.
-		c. Vehicle Delivery Instructions Included only when purchasing vehicles.
-	X	d. Minimum Insurance Requirements Included when applicable (does not supersede "Hold Harmless" section of General Requirements).
-		e. Workers' Compensation Insurance Coverage Rule 110.110 Applicable for a building or construction contract.
-		f. Financial Statement When this information is required, you must use this form.
	X	g. Reference Sheet
-		h. Other - From time to time other attachments may be included.
-	Х	i. Signature Page
<u>.</u>	Х	j. Conflict of Interest
-	Χ	k. Good Faith Effort
_	Х	I. Notice of Intent (HUB)
_	Х	m. Declaration Form (HUB)
-	Χ	n. Residence Certification/Tax Form
_	X	O Rid Affidavit

OFFER AND ACCEPTANCE FORM

OFFER TO CONTRACT

To Jefferson County:

We hereby offer and agree to furnish the materials or service in compliance with all terms, conditions, specifications, and amendments in the Invitation for Bid and any written exceptions in the offer. We understand that the items in this Invitation for Bid, including, but not limited to, all required certificates are fully incorporated herein as a material and necessary part of the contract.

The undersigned hereby states, under penalty of perjury, that all information provided is true, accurate, and complete, and states that he/she has the authority to submit this bid, which will result in a binding contract if accepted by Jefferson County. We acknowledge receipt of the following amendment(s): _____, ____, _____, _____ I certify, under penalty of perjury, that I have the legal authorization to bind the firm hereunder: For clarification of this offer, contact: Company Name Address Name City State Zip Phone Fax Signature of Person Authorized to Sign E-mail Printed Name Title

ACCEPTANCE OF OFFER

The Offer is hereby accepted for the following items: Term Contract for Law Enforcement Uniforms for Jefferson County Sheriff's Department. Contract Term: One (1) year from date of award with an option to renew for four (4) additional years.

The Contractor is now bound to sell the materials or services listed by the attached contract and based upon the Invitation for Bid, including all terms, conditions, specifications, amendments, etc., and the Contractor's Offer as accepted by Jefferson County.

This contract shall henceforth be referred to as Contract No. 10-009/KJS. The Contractor has not been authorized to commence any billable work or to provide any material or service under this contract until Contractor receives a purchase order and/or a notice to proceed from the Jefferson County Purchasing Agent.

Countersigned:		
Ronald L. Walker County Judge	Date	
Carolyn L. Guidry County Clerk		

BID FORM

Item	Description	Manufacturer	Style No.	Price EACH
1	Male Prestige Advance Trouser – Elbeco Style E474			\$
2	Male Prestige Advance Long Sleeve Shirt			\$
3	Male Prestige Advance Short Sleeve Shirt – Elbeco Style 8840			\$
4	Female Prestige Advance Long Sleeve Shirt – Elbeco Style 9340			\$
5	Female Prestige Advance Short Sleeve Shirt – Elbeco Style 9840			\$
6	Female Prestige Advance Trouser – Elbeco Style E9474			\$
7	Elbeco Tex-Trop with Zipper – Female Long Sleeve			\$
8	Elbeco Tex-Trop with Zipper – Female Short Sleeve			\$
9	Elbeco Tex-Trop with Zipper – Male Long Sleeve			\$
10	Elbeco Tex-Trop with Zipper – Male Short Sleeve			\$
11	Male Tex-Trop Trouser – Style E314			\$
12	Elbeco Tex-Trop – Female Long Sleeve			\$
13	Elbeco Tex-Trop – Female Short Sleeve			\$
14	Elbeco Tex-Trop – Male Long Sleeve			\$
15	Elbeco Tex-Trop – Male Short Sleeve			\$
16	Female Tex-Trop Trouser – Style E9314			\$
17	Jacket			\$
18	Polo Shirt			\$

Item	Description	Manufacturer	Style No.	Price EACH
19	Horace Small Sentry TM Windbreakers			\$
20	Name Badge			\$
21	Raincoat			\$
22a	Sam Brown Duty Belt – Safariland Model 87 (or equal)			\$
22b	Inner Belt – Safariland Model 99			\$
22c	Inner Belt – Safariland Model 852			\$
23a	Cuff Cases – Safariland Model 190			\$
23b	Cuff Cases – Safariland Model 090			\$
24	Baton Holder			\$
25a	Holster Level III – Safariland Model 6360			\$
25b	Holster Level III – Safariland Model 070			\$
26a	Double Magazine Holder – Safariland Model 77			\$
26b	Double Magazine Holder – Safariland Model 75			\$
27	OC Spray Holder			\$
28	Belt Keepers			\$
29	S.O. Lapel Pins			\$
30	Traffic Vest			\$
31	Handcuffs, Nickel			\$
32	Red Cone Stinger			\$
33	Red Cone SL20			\$
34	Stinger Flashlight			\$
35	Stinger Flashlight Batteries			\$
36	Stinger Flashlight Bulbs			\$

Item	Description	Manufacturer	Style No.	Price EACH
37	Stinger Flashlight Lens Kit			\$
38a	Stinger DS LED – aluminum			\$
38b	Stinger DS LED – nylon polymer			\$
39a	SC20XP LED Flashlight – nylon polymer			\$
39b	SC20XP LED Flashlight – aluminum			\$
40	Maglight Flashlight			\$
41	Maglight Flashlight Batteries			\$
42	Maglight Flashlight Bulbs			\$
43	ASP Baton, Black			\$
44	Kevlar Gloves (Size S, M, L, XL)			\$
45	Leg Irons, Standard			\$
46	Molded One-Piece Seat Organizer			\$
				Percent Discount
47	Ballistic Vest			%

	Vendor sh	all comply with 15-day delivery: Yes ∐	No L
Acknowledgme	ent of Adde	nda (if any):	
Addendum 1 _		Date Received	
Addendum 2 _		Date Received	
Addendum 3 _		Date Received	

VENDOR REFERENCES

Please list at least three (3) companies or governmental agencies (preferably a municipality) where the same or similar products and/or services as contained in this specification package were recently provided.

THIS FORM MUST BE RETURNED WITH YOUR BID.

	REFERENCE ONE
Government/Company Name:	
Address:	
0 () 5	
Phone:	Fax:
Contract Period:	Scope of Work:
	REFERENCE TWO
Government/Company Name:	
Address:	
Contact Dames and Title	
Phone:	Fax:
Contract Period:	Scope of Work:
	REFERENCE THREE
Government/Company Name:	
Address:	
Contact Baroon and Title:	
Phone:	Fax:
Contract Period:	Scope of Work:

SIGNATURE PAGE

As permitted under Article 4413 (32c) V.A.C.S., other governmental entities may wish to participate under the same terms and conditions contained in this contract (i.e., piggyback). In the event any other entity participates, all purchase orders will be issued directly from and shipped directly to the entity requiring supplies/services. Jefferson County shall not be held responsible for any orders placed, deliveries made or payment for supplies/services ordered by another entity. Each entity reserves the right to determine their participation in this contract.

Would bidder be willing to allow other governmental entities to piggyback off this contract, if

awarded, under the same terms and condition	ons? Yes No							
This bid shall remain in effect for ninety (9 federal excise and state and local sales tax	0) days from bid opening and shall be exclusive of (exempt).							
The undersigned agrees, if this bid is accepted, to furnish any and all items upon which prices are offered, at the price and upon the terms and conditions contained in the Invitation for Bid Conditions of Bidding, Terms of Contract, and Specifications and all other items made a part of the accepted contract.								
pany, corporation, firm, partnership or indivi- other bidder, and that the contents of this b not been communicated by the undersigned or to any other person(s) engaged in this typ And further, that neither the bidder nor their	authorized to execute the contract, that this com- idual has not prepared this bid in collusion with any id as to prices, terms or conditions of said bid have d nor by any employee or agent to any other bidder be of business prior to the official opening of this bid. employees nor agents have been for the past six (6) any pool or agreement or combination to control the se any person to bid or not to bid thereon.							
Bidder (Entity Name)	Signature							
Street & Mailing Address	Print Name							
City, State & Zip	Date Signed							
Telephone Number	Fax Number							
E-mail Address	-							

CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE

For vendor or other person doing business with local government entity	,				
This questionnaire is being filed in accordance with chapter 176 of the Local Government Code by a person doing business with the governmental entity.	OFFICE USE ONLY				
By law this questionnaire must be filed with the records administrator of the local government not later than the 7 th business day after the date the person becomes aware of facts that require the statement to be filed. See Section 176.006 Local Government Code.					
A person commits an offense if the person violates Section 176.0006, Local Government Code. An offense under this section is a Class C misdemeanor.					
Name of person doing business with local governmental entity.					
2. Check this box is you are filing an update to a previously filed questionnaire. (The law requires that you file an updated completed questionnaire with the appropriate filing authority not later than September 1 of the year for which an activity described in Section 176.006(a), Local Government Code, is pending and not later than the 7 th business day after the date the originally filed questionnaire becomes incomplete or inaccurate.)					
Describe each affiliation or business relationship with an employee or congovernment entity who makes recommendations to a local government of governmental entity with respect to expenditure of money.					
Describe each affiliation or business relationship with a person who is a local government of the local governmental entity the questionnaire.					

CONFLICT OF INTEREST QUESTIONNAIRE

FORM CIQ Page 2

For vendor or other person doing business with local government entity

		·	5	•
5.		me of local government office ly if the answer to A, B, or C is		iness relationship. (Complete this section
				mpleted for each officer with whom the ages to this Form CIQ as necessary.
	A.	Is the local government offic filer of the questionnaire?	eer named in this section receiving or	likely to receive taxable income from the
		☐ Yes ☐ No)	
	B.			exable income from or at the direction he taxable income is not from the local
		☐ Yes ☐ No)	
	C.			or other business entity that the local an ownership of 10 percent or more?
		☐ Yes ☐ No)	
	D.	Describe each affiliation of	or business relationship:	
6.	Des	scribe any other affiliation or b	ousiness relationship that might cause	a conflict of interest.
 7.				
-				
		Signature of person doing b	usiness with the governmental entity	Date

GOOD FAITH EFFORT (GFE)

DETERMINATION CHECKLIST

This information must be submitted with your bid.

Instructions: In order to determine if a "Good Faith Effort" was made in soliciting HUBs for subcontracting opportunities, the following checklist and supporting documentation shall be completed by the Prime Contractor/Consultant, and returned with the Prime Contractor/Consultant's bid. This list contains the **minimum** efforts that should be put forth by the Prime Contractor/Consultant when attempting to achieve or exceed the goals of HUB Subcontractor participation. The Prime Contractor/Consultant may extend his/her efforts in soliciting HUB Subcontractor participation beyond what is listed below.

		DI	u the Prime Contractor/Co	msunam
□ Yes	□ No	1.	try standards, divide the	d consistent with standard and prudent indus- contract work into the smallest feasible por- m HUB Subcontractor participation?
□ Yes	□No	2.	•	ble number of HUBs, allowing sufficient time of the planned work to be subcontracted?
□ Yes	□ No	3.	tractor, adequate informati tions, scope of work, bond	genuinely interested in bidding on a subcon- on regarding the project (i.e., plans, specifica- ing and insurance requirements, and a point of Contractor/Consultant's organization)?
□ Yes	□ No	4.	Negotiate in good faith w HUBs that qualify as lowe	ith interested HUBs, and not reject bids from st and responsive bidders?
□ Yes	□ No	5.		were rejected? Was a written rejection notice, ection, provided to the rejected HUBs?
□ Yes	□ No	6.	If Prime Contractor/Consuexplain the reasons why.	altant has zero (0) HUB participation, please
If "No" v				any pertinent documentation with your bide et to answer the above questions.
Printed	Name of A	uthor	ized Representative	Signature
		Title		Data
		rine		Date

NOTICE OF INTENT (NOI)

To Subcontract with Historically Underutilized Business (HUB)

This information must be submitted with your bid.

Instructions for Prime Contractor/Consultant: Please submit the form to the Purchasing Agent's Representative after contract award, but prior to beginning performance on the contract. Please submit one form for each HUB Subcontractor/Subconsultant with proper signatures, per the terms and conditions of your contract.

Contractor Name:			HUB: p Ye	e n No
			110D. p 10	.5 p 140
Address:		Ot 1	 -	
Street	City	State	Zip	
Phone (with area code):		Fax (with area code):	
Project Title & No.:				
Prime Contract Amount: \$	_			
HUB Subcontractor Name:				
Certifying Agency: ☐ Tx. Bldg & Procurement C	omm. 🗆 J	efferson County 🗆	Tx Unified Certifica	tion Prog.
Address:				
Street	City	State	Zip	
Phone (with area code):		Fax (with area code):	
Proposed Subcontract Amount: \$		Percentage of Prin	ne Contract:	%
Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed:				
Printed Name of Contractor Representative	Signature	of Representative		Date
Printed Name of HUB	Signature	of Representative		Date

NOTE: NOTHING ON THIS NOTICE OF INTENT FORM IS INTENDED TO CONFER ANY RIGHTS, EXPRESSED OR IMPLIED, TO ANY THIRD PARTIES.

Pre-Approval for Subcontractor Substitutions must be obtained from the Jefferson County Purchasing Agent's Representative. The "HUB Subcontractor/Subconsultant Change Form" must be completed and faxed to 409-835-8456.

HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESS (HUB) SUBCONTRACTING PARTICIPATION DECLARATION FORM

PAGE 1 OF 4

This information must be submitted with your bid.

	HUB: 🗌 Yes 🔲 No)					
HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):							
Address:							
Street City	State Zip						
Phone (with area code):	Fax (with area code):						
Project Title & No.:	IFB/RFP No.:						
Total Contract: \$ Total	\$ Total HUB Subcontract(s): _\$						
Construction HUB Goals: 12.8% MBE::	<u>%</u> 12.6% WBE:	%					
Sub-goals: 1.7 African-American, 9.7% Hispanic, 0.79 Use these goals as a guid							
FOR HUB OFFICE USE ONLY: Verification date HUB Program Office reviewed and verified HUB Sub infe	ormation Date: Initials:						
PART I. HUB SUCONTRACTOR DISCLOSURE							
PART I. HUB SUCCINTRACTOR DISCLOSURE							
HUB Subcontractor Name:							
HUB Subcontractor Name:							
HUB Subcontractor Name:							
HUB Subcontractor Name: HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):							
HUB Subcontractor Name: HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity): Certifying Agency: Texas Bldg & Procurement Comm.							
HUB Subcontractor Name: HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity): Certifying Agency: Texas Bldg & Procurement Comm. Address:	☐ Texas Unified Certification Prog. State Zip						
HUB Subcontractor Name: HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity): Certifying Agency:	☐ Texas Unified Certification Prog. State Zip Title:						
HUB Subcontractor Name: HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity): Certifying Agency:	Texas Unified Certification Prog. State Zip Title: Fax (with area code):						
HUB Subcontractor Name: HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity): Certifying Agency:	Texas Unified Certification Prog. State Zip Title: Fax (with area code): Percentage of Prime Contract:						

HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESS (HUB) SUBCONTRACTING PARTICIPATION DECLARATION FORM PAGE 2 OF 4

HUB SUBCONTRACTOR DISCLOSURE

PART I: Continuation Sheet (Duplicate as Needed)

HUB Subcontractor Name:						
HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):						
Certifying Agency: Tx. Bldg & Procurement Comr	m. 🔲 、	Jefferson County	☐ Tx Unified C	ertification Prog.		
Address:						
Street	City	Stat	e Zip			
Contact person:		Title:				
Phone (with area code):		Fax (with area co	ode):			
Proposed Subcontract Amount: \$		Percentage of	Prime Contract:	%		
Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed:						
HUB Subcontractor Name:						
HUB Status (Gender & Ethnicity):						
Certifying Agency: Tx. Bldg & Procurement Comr						
Address:						
Street	City	Stat	e Zip			
Contact person:		Title:				
Phone (with area code):		Fax (with area co	ode):			
Proposed Subcontract Amount: \$		Percentage of	Prime Contract:	%		
Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed:						

All HUB Subcontractor Participation may be verified with the HUB Subcontractor(s) listed on Part I.

HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESS (HUB) SUBCONTRACTING PARTICIPATION DECLARATION FORM PAGE 3 OF 4

PART II: STATEMENT OF NON-COMPLIANCE FOR NOT MEETING HUB SUBCONTRACTING GOALS

Please complete Good Faith Effort (GFE) Checklist and attach any supporting documentation. Our firm was unable to meet the HUB goals for this project for the following reasons: All subcontractors to be utilized are "Non-HUBs." (Complete Part III) HUBs were solicited but did not respond. HUBs solicited were not competitive. HUBs were unavailable for the following trade(s): Was the Jefferson County HUB Office contacted for assistance in locating HUBs? Yes ☐ No PART III: DISCLOSURE OF OTHER "NON-HUB" SUBCONTRACTS The bidder shall use this area to provide a listing of all "Non-HUB" Subcontractors, including suppliers, that will perform under this project. A list of those "Non-HUB" Subcontractors the bidder selects, after bid submission, shall be provided to the Purchasing Office not later than five (5) calendar days after being notified that bidder is the apparent low bidder. A list of those "Non-HUB" Subcontractors that are selected after contract award must be provided **immediately** after their selection. Subcontractor Name: City State Zip Contact person: _____ Title: ____ Phone (with area code): _____ Fax (with area code): _____ Proposed Subcontract Amount: Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed: Subcontractor Name: Address: Street Citv Zip State Contact person: _____ Title: ____ Phone (with area code): Fax (with area code): \$ Percentage of Prime Contract: % Proposed Subcontract Amount: Description of Subcontract Work to be Performed:

HISTORICALLY UNDERUTILIZED BUSINESS (HUB) SUBCONTRACTING PARTICIPATION DECLARATION FORM PAGE 4 OF 4

Subcontractor Name.							
Address:							
Stre	eet		City		State	Zip	
Contact person:				Title: _			
Phone (with area code):				Fax (with a	rea code): _		
Proposed Subcontract Ar	mount:	\$		Percentag	ge of Prime (Contract:	%
Description of Subcontract	ct Work to I	oe Performed:					
Subcontractor Name:							
Address:							
Stre			City		State	Zip	
Contact person:				Title: _			
Phone (with area code):				Fax (with a	rea code): _		
Proposed Subcontract Ar	mount:	\$		Percentag	ge of Prime (Contract:	%
Description of Subcontract	ct Work to I	oe Performed:					
I hereby certify that I ha parts of this form, and a intentionally falsifying info any resulting contract.	attached a	iny necessary si	upport do	cumentatior	n as require	ed. I fully ur	nderstand that
Name (print or type):					_		
Title:					<u> </u>		
Signature:					<u> </u>		
Date:					_		
E-mail address:					_		
Contact person that wi	ll be in cha	arge of invoicing	for this p	oject:			
Name (print or type):					_		
Title:					_		
Date:					_		
E-mail address:							

RESIDENCE CERTIFICATION/TAX FORM

Pursuant to Texas Government Code §2252.001 *et seq.*, as amended, Jefferson County requests Resident Certification. §2252.001 *et seq.* of the Government Code provides some restrictions on the awarding of governmental contracts; pertinent provisions of §2252.001 are stated below:

	(3)	"Nonresident bidder" refers to a person who is not a resident.						
	(4)	includir	"Resident bidder" refers to a person whose principal place of business is in this state, including a contractor whose ultimate parent company or majority owner has its principal place of business in this state.					
	l cer as d	tify that efined in	Government C	[ode §2252.001.	company name] is a Resident Bidder of Texas			
	defir	ertify that [company name] is a Nonresident Bidder as fined in Government Code §2252.001 and our principal place of business is (city and state).						
Тахр	ayer I	dentificati	on Number (T.I.I	.):				
Com	pany I	Name sub	mitting bid/propo	sal:				
Maili	ng ad	dress:						
	If you are an individual, list the names and addresses of any partnership of which you are a general partner:							
Prop	erty:	: List all	taxable proper	owned by you	or above partnerships in Jefferson County.			
Jefferson County Tax Acct. No.* Property				Property address	or location**			

BIDDER MUST RETURN THIS PAGE WITH OFFER

For real property, specify the property address or legal description. For business property, specify the address where the property is located. For example, office equipment will normally be at your office, but inventory may

This is the property amount identification number assigned by the Jefferson County Appraisal District.

be stored as a warehouse or other location.

BID AFFIDAVIT

The undersigned certifies that the bid prices contained in this bid have been carefully reviewed and are submitted as correct and final. Bidder further certifies and agrees to furnish any and/or all commodities upon which prices are extended at the price offered, and upon the conditions contained in the specifications and the Notice to Bidders.

STATE OF	COUNTY OF
BEFORE ME, the undersigned	authority, a Notary Public in and for the State of,
on this day personally appeared	, who
71 711	(Name)
after being by me duly sworn, o	lid depose and say:
"I,	am a duly authorized officer of/agent
(Name)	•
for	and have been duly authorized to execute the
(Name of fir	,
foregoing on behalf of the said_	·
	(Name of firm)
or indirectly concerned in an services/commodities bid on, or Name and address of bidder:	pidder is not now, nor has been for the past six (6) months, directly by pool or agreement or combination, to control the price of to influence any person or persons to bid or not to bid thereon."
Fax:	Telephone#
by:	Title:
(Print name) Signature:	
SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN	to before me by the above-named on
this the day of	, 2010.
	Notary Public in and for